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by Valerie Heinmets 
Features & List Editor

Obama Administration drastically expands the use of predator drones 
in the War on Terrorism 

Unmanned Predator Drones Set to Outnumber Humans by 2016

As the 2012 presidential election 
draws closer, in the wake of tiffs over 
binders, bayonets, and birth control, 
discussion of many issues, especially 
those concerning foreign policy, have 
been pushed further from mainstream 
debate.  

One such subject is the President’s 
continued use of unmanned predator 
drones as a method of counter-terror-
ism in volatile countries such as Ye-
men, Somalia, and especially Pakistan.

Predator Drones have been used 
since 2004 under the Bush administra-
tion. A predator drone, when explained, 
sounds like something from Star Wars. 
It is living proof we have entered the 
future. The drones use advanced im-
agery to identify and take pictures of 
suspected terrorists, and then proceed 
to, in essence, drop bombs and destroy 
their target, all the while controlled by 
a person in a cubicle back in the good 
old USA. It is diffi cult to paint an en-
tirely accurate image of the drones and 
the extent of their abilities, as they are 
still a classifi ed operation and little in-
formation has been offi cially released. 
However, it has been confi rmed that 
the operation has continued largely in-
tact and unchanged under the Obama 
administration. 

Few reporters have been given the 
opportunity to see the drones at work 
fi rsthand, and it is almost impossible 
to accurately measure the exact num-
ber of causalities they have caused in 
either Afghanistan or Pakistan. Despite 
these impediments, the independent 
non-profi t Bureau for Investigative Re-
porting has estimated the total num-
ber of people killed in drone strikes in 
Pakistan is as high as 3,365, including 
176 children, according to Time Maga-
zine. Keep in mind, these are deaths 
of citizens of a country that the United 
States is not at war with and, in mul-
tiple cases, have killed US citizens.

Increased US military action in Paki-
stan has caused a strong resistance to 
Americans in general. Javed Hashmi, 
the president of Khan’s Pakistan Teh-
reek-e-Insaf Party espoused the views 
of many in his country when he said 
“Drones are killing children and creat-
ing suicide attackers. You can’t win a 
war this way. Now international resis-

tance is growing, even in the U.S.”
This is a problematic considering the 

President’s largely humanitarian and 
idealistic platform. Even the most avid 
Obama supporters identify his con-
tinued use and support of unmanned 
drone attacks to be one of the biggest 
disappointments in the administration. 
It is also something that has received 
little to no attention in this election. 

The use of predator drones was men-
tioned briefl y during the third debate, 
which focused specifi cally on foreign 
policy. The questionable use of drones 
was posed fi rst to Romney, who imme-
diately answered, “Well, I believe that 
we should use any and all means nec-
essary to take out people who pose a 
threat to us and our friends around the 

world.” He continued to answer with an 
emphasis on the need for strong lead-
ership and a strategy. 

His answer was not unexpected, but 
it was disappointing in that it was sim-
ply a complete agreement with what 
Obama is already doing. The question 
then becomes one of hypocrisy: one 
would expect the socially progressive 

Obama to oppose the use of drones, 
which can, and most likely have, left 
many civilian casualties in their wake. 
After all, the president won a Nobel 
Peace Prize in 2009.

In Obama’s response, though, he did 
not even use the word “drone.” Instead, 
he spoke about how his administration 
was working toward reform in the gov-
ernments of countries like Pakistan 
and Yemen, stressing personal dignity, 
respect, and standing on the side of 
the people. The closest he came to ac-
tually addressing the usage of drones 
was at the end of his response, saying, 
“But there are always going to be ele-
ments in these countries that poten-
tially threaten the United States. And 
we want to shrink those groups and 

those networks, and we can do that, 
but we’re always also going to have to 
maintain vigilance when it comes to 
terrorist activities.”

Given the nature of a potentially very 
damaging question, Obama’s state-
ments can hardly be constituted as a 
defense. Even his own answer would 
seem to convey that using drones isn’t 
a policy he agrees with. That, however, 
is an important point that can neither 
truly be made or argued successfully, 
simply because no one in charge of the 
predator drones seems to want to talk 
about them. 

Going only by the candidates’ own 
views, it would seem that drones are a 
fairly unremarkable innovation: more 
of a single component in the larger 
picture of war, rather than a hotly con-
tended new practice threatening a 
foreign civilian population with lethal 
force--all in secrecy. 

One of the biggest issues surround-
ing the debate is the lack of clear infor-
mation and consensus on who, exactly, 
our enemies are. Without any trans-
parency in the government concern-
ing drone attacks, there can be no ac-
countability to the American people, as 
far as how many people and the kinds 
of people our government is targeting 
and attacking. 

Our candidates may not want to ad-
dress it, and our intelligence depart-
ment may not want to confi rm it, but 
the use of drones cannot be ignored. 
Regardless of the politics, when hu-
man lives are at stake, something 
must be done. What we needed was 
our candidates to take on serious is-
sues in a time when it mattered, and 
on both behalves, they failed. Unfortu-
nately, this massive shortcoming will 
most likely hold very little affect for the 
average American voter, but instead for 
the poor and oppressed to whom we’re 
claiming to bring democracy. 

The drone’s favorite targets include The drone’s favorite targets include 
caves and wedding partiescaves and wedding parties
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Breaking: American Drug Policies Have Profound Negative Effects 
Injustices of the War on Drugs highlighted in new documentaryby Sara DeSimine

Staff Movie Reviewer 
“Come up to my lab, I’ll give you 

some meth.” Thus spoke Carl Hart,  Co-
lumbia methamphetamine  researcher, 
to director Eugene Jarecki during the 
reasearch stage of Jarecki’s new docu-
mentary, The House I Live In. Speaking 
at the Forum on Law, Culture & Society 
Forum Film Festival, Jarecki discussed 
the current drug culture of American 
and the public health issue it has be-
come. He  hopes The House I Live In 
will be the fi rst step to end America’s 
war on drugs.  

Jarecki (Why We Fight, Freakonomics) 
opens the fi lm with crackly 1971 black-
and-white archival footage of President 
Nixon declaring a “War on Drugs” and 
calling drugs America’s “Public Enemy 
Number One.” Forty years and over a 
trillion dollars later, we are still fi ghting 
that same war. Through discussions 
with inmates, prison guards, journal-
ists, and professors, The House I Live 
In digs deep into the fi nancial, social, 
and moral failures that have affected 
drug use and drug-related legislature. 

And Jarecki is not talking about drug 
cartels in Mexico; America’s drug war  
is ravaging economincally depressed 
Americans in urban communities as 
well as in the heartland. In a conver-
sation facilitated by festival director 
Thane Rosenbaum, Jarecki sat down 
with New Yorker fi lm critic David Denby 
and Fordham criminal law professor 
Deborah Denno to discuss the points 
made in the fi lm. The American prison 
system, its sentencing guidelines, and 
profi ling in police work were all target-
ed for criticism. Jarecki spoke bluntly 
about how drug use is sensationalized 
in the media with no regard for the is-
sue’s cycle of larger problems. “What 
we love to ignore is the incredible over-
lap that drugs, and particularly drug 
abuse and drug denigration has with 

pre-existing denigrating conditions. We 
don't say “here’s a poor person’ incred-
ibly suffering, twelve thousand terrible 
things have already happened to them, 
with an incredible need for self-medi-
cation for which they turn to this sub-
stance which has only made matters 
worse. You can't fi t that on a headline,” 
said Jarecki.  “It’s much easier to say 
‘Bath Salts Make Man Eat Face.’”

Jarecki asserts that there is a cycle 
of forced economic depression, com-
pounded by ra-
cial profi ling, 
that is part of the 
reason the poor 
fi nd themselves 
in a place where 
they need to use 
or sell drugs to in 
order to survive.   

Jarecki ex-
plains that when 
the Nixon admin-
istration began 
the drug war, 
approx imately 
two-thirds of the 
funding went to treatment and rehabili-
tation of the affected individuals, while 
the last third went towards incarcera-
tion. By the time of the Reagan admin-
istration, the tables had completely 
turned. In 1986 Reagan signed the An-
ti-Drug Abuse, which appropriated $1.7 
billion to fi ght the drug war. The bill also 
created mandatory minimum penalties 
for drug offenses. These minimums are 
what Jarecki has called out for promot-
ing signifi cant racial disparities in the 
prison population because of the dif-
ferences in sentencing for crack and 
powder cocaine. Because the posses-
sion of crack, which is cheaper than 
powder cocaine, results in a harsher 
sentence, and the majority of crack us-

ers are lower income, it causes a cycle 
that is virtually impossible for impover-
ished families to escape.

Denno tried to explain the logic be-
hind these sentencing laws. “I think 
one goal of the sentencing guidelines, 
and of mandatory minimums, were 
to prevent the kind of bias that ironi-
cally results from these guidelines. The 
goal was to make it so that the judges 
had less discretion, so that they would 
have less bias, less racial bias, less 

sentencing bias. The downsides that 
the legal system realized later on is 
that it is exactly this kind of bias that 
can help alleviate some of the heavier 
sentence for the people who just don’t 
deserve it,” said Denno.  According to 
the documentary, the United States 
has 500,000 inmates currently in pris-
on serving time for nonviolent drug of-
fenses. And yet, the fi lm says, the rate 
of illegal drug use remains the same as 
it was when President Nixon began the 
battle.

During fi lming Jarecki became 
friends with one of the inmates he 
interviews, whom he calls “Larry the 
Neo Nazi,” who killed a man during a 
drug deal that went awry.  In the fi lm, 

Larry states, “prison is the best thing 
that ever happened to me.”  Jarecki 
compares Larry with Mike Carpenter, 
an Oklahoma prison guard. Carpenter 
states that he loves his job, yet com-
pares America’s drug polices to a class 
discrimination war with parallels to 
Nazi Germany. These comments may 
be the most telling parts about the so-
ciety that the drug war has created.

“When someone tells you that prison 
was the best thing that ever happened 
to them, that is a far deeper critique 
of society than ‘isn’t prison bad,’” said 
Jarecki. When the overseer recognizes 
the system’s futility while the prisoner 
welcomes it, it is clear something is 
wrong with the system.

The fi lm presents an extraordinary 
amount of information, analysis, and 
statistical evidence that all manages 
to fi t into a two-hour fi lm. Guided by 
blunt, and often shocking, analysis 
from David Simon (author, journalist, 
and creator of The Wire), accompa-
nied by the director’s narration and a 
heartwrenching personal accounts, 
The House I Live In paints a dire por-
trait of drug abuse. and the depiction 
of his childhood. “There’s so much in 
this that is personally memorable, the 
fact that there’s so much warmth in 
these different characters, it’s not just 
fi gures and the facts, its human truth,” 
said Denby.

One could argue that the length of 
this fi lm only allows it to gloss over 
some complex issues, and Jarecki ad-
mits that he struggled to include all the 
information he had collected into his 
fi nal presentation.  “Do I want people 
to get to the end of the night and have 
fi fteen minutes more energy to go out 
and save the world?” asked Jarecki. 
“Yes.”

Pictured: Drugtacula  Pictured: Drugtacula  
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NYPD Stop, Question, and Frisk Policies Once Again in Court
With class-action lawsuit looming, it is not too late to learn about 
controversial NYPD policy

by Liam Lowery
Staff Legal Expert

Murderous Cabal of Scientists and Sorcerers Jailed in Italy
by Connor O’Brien
Earwax Editor Enraged mob hurls accusations of incorrectly predicting the future 

On October 22, a court sentenced six 
seismologists and a government offi cial 
to six years in federal prison after fail-
ing to order an evacuation of L’Aquila 
in the Abruzzo region of Italy before an 
earthquake that killed more than 300 
people. In April 2009, the quake struck 
the town and destroyed upwards of 30 
buildings in the city.  

Many see this as an attack on the un-
sure practice of weather prediction and 
seismology, but the scientists were put 
on trial because of a meeting that hap-
pened several days before the quake 
that concerned several tremors which 
had happened months before. When 
local government offi cials consulted 
the seismologists about whether these 
minor quakes could lead to a large in-
cident, the scientists said that they be-
lieved a larger and more deadly quake 
would not be coming, but that there 
was no way to be completely sure. But 
the judge Marco Billi, took issue with 
the fact that some people, not forced 
to evacuate the city and reassured by 
the scientists’ ruling on the situation, 
subsequently died when their homes 

collapsed on them. 
Scientists around the world have tak-

en this as a larger indication about the 
country’s feelings towards science and 
how it can lead to dangerous behavior. 
Over fi ve thou-
sand scientists 
signed a letter ad-
dressed to Italian 
president Gior-
gio Napolitano 
pleading for the 
president to re-
consider the fate 
of the seismolo-
gists. The Ameri-
can Geophysical 
Union warned 
that this verdict 
would “discour-
age scientists 
and offi cials from 
advising their gov-
ernment or even 
working in the fi eld of seismology and 
seismic risk assessment.” Other voices 
in the fi eld seem to believe that this 
case could be detrimental to science in 

general. 
Malcolm Sperrin, director of medi-

cal physics at the UK's Royal Berkshire 
Hospital said that the sentence was 
surprising and could set a frightening 

precedent. "If the scientifi c community 
is to be penalized for making predic-
tions that turn out to be incorrect, or 
for not accurately predicting an event 

that subsequently occurs, then scien-
tifi c endeavour will be restricted to cer-
tainties only and the benefi ts that are 
associated with fi ndings from medicine 
to physics will be stalled." Science, es-

pecially seismology and meteorology, 
is usually uncertain in its endeavors; 
scientists can predict what is likely 
going to happen, but not with any real 
certainty or absolute authority.

Despite how odd this ruling may 
sound, the defendants still hope to 
be exonerated. They are expected to 
go through a very lengthy process of 
appeals, which could take years. Dur-
ing this period of time, the scientists 
will remain free to state their claims. 
Furthermore, the judge has not stat-
ed his reasons behind the ruling. He 
has three months to do so. Even the 
prosecutor for the case, Fabio Picuti, 
was among those befuddled by the 
harshness and length of the sen-
tence. 
While the loss of so many human 

lives is tragic, many feel that blame 
should not be placed on scientists try-
ing to advise prudently and wisely. 

The NYPD's controversial Stop, Ques-
tion, and Frisk (SQF, often called “Stop-
and-Frisk”) policy is offi cially on the 
chopping block. On May 16,  a federal 
judge granted permission for Floyd v. 
City of New York to move forward as a 
class-action lawsuit. This class-action 
lawsuit, which represents those who 
have been stopped-and-frisked by the 
police, is monumental in a city where 
more than half a million people expe-
rience humilitation and brutality due 
to unreasonable searches from the 
NYPD.

But Stop-and-Frisk was not always so 
prolifi c. In 1968, some form of Stop-
and-Frisk was deemed constitutional 
when the Supreme Court ruled in favor 
of Terry v. Ohio, in which a plainclothes 
police offi cer saw three men casing a 
store for robbery, frisked one of them, 
and found a weapon. The trial noted 
that being stopped-and-frisked is far 
less invasive than being arrested, since 

stopping-and-frisking is only a momen-
tary obstruction of liberty that serves 
a higher good. And thus, “Terry stops” 
were ruled reasonable when neces-
sary. 

In the 1989 case U.S. v. Sokolow, 
which involved drug traffi cking at an in-
ternational airport, the Supreme Court 
further refi ned the situation that ne-
cessitated use of Terry stops as a time 
when a law enforcer has "reasonable 
suspicion…which is more than a mere 
hunch but less than probable cause."  

In NYC, Terry stops began to evolve 
into our modern-day SQF under Mayor 
Bloomberg in the early 2000s. While 
statutes were already on the books 
to allow for stops when offi cers had 
reasonable suspicion, Bloomberg in-
creased stops under pre-existing pro-
grams like  "Operation Clean Halls," 
which had been around since 1991. 
This program allows landlords to give 
police permission to enter their build-

ings and  do "vertical searches," with 
the jurisdiction to stop and frisk anyone 
in the hallways of the building. 

In 2002, Bloomberg and the NYPD 
implemented what we now know to be 
the Stop, Question, and Frisk program, 
in which police offi cers are given quo-
tas of how many people to stop and ar-
rest. 

As reported by The Nation in their 
piece "Stopped-And-Frisked: 'For Being 
A F***ing Mutt,’ which includes the 
only known audio of a live SQF stop, 
police offi cers are forced by command-
ing offi cers to do a certain number of 
stops- and when they don't, disciplinary 
action is taken against them. 

Since the Floyd v. NY lawsuit was 
granted class-action status, Bloom-
berg and Police Commissioner Ray Kel-
ly have doubled down on their stance 
about the SQF, stating that it saves 
lives, its introduction has cut violent 
crimes in half, and it helps take guns 

off the street. To counter this stance, 
the New York Civil Liberties Union’s 
released a report, “Stop and Frisk 
Facts,” breaking down the increase in 
stops from 2002 to 2011 (from 97,296 
New Yorkers to 684,330 New Yorkers, 
a 600% increase) compared with the 
number of guns seized for these stops 
(an average of 0.15%, incredibly low 
for such an invasion of privacy). Demo-
graphically, the report shows that the 
stops primarily targeted young men of 
color and LGBTQ people, with 87% of 
those stopped being people of color. 
Nine out of ten were innocent of any 
wrongdoing. 

The Floyd trial is scheduled for March 
18, 2013 and will challenge the NYPD's 
policy surrounding SQF on the grounds 
that it violates the Fourteenth Amend-
ment (equal protection, prohibiting 
racial discrimination) and the Fourth 
Amendment (prohibiting unreasonable 
search and seizure). 

The Wizards and soothsayers The Wizards and soothsayers 
were spared death were spared death 
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Law Students Fight Birth Control BanFAKER 
THAN

TRUTH

by Marisa Carroll
Co-Editor-in-Chief

by John O’Neill and Gibson 
Merrick
Bronx, NY – Fordham student George 
Gunders (GSB 14) was ill prepared for 
Hurricane Sandy. Despite his mother’s 
advice that he stock up on non-per-
ishable food, George ignored her and 
met with his class project group in-
stead. Upon returning to his room late 
Sunday night as the fi rst drops were 
hitting, George realized that he and 
his roommate would be isolated for 
days. Despite other students daring to 
venture to designated Sodexo feeding 
stations, George and his roommate 
felt unable to escape. As day two of 
the storm crested, Gunders went mad 
and savagely beat his roommate be-
fore consuming his remains. As the 
sun rose over the city Wednesday, a 
blood-soaked Gunders emerged from 
his room to screams from neighbors. 
Fordham President Fr. McShane an-
nounced his shock at the act of canni-
balism, while GSB classmates praised 
his tenacious self-suffi cient problem 
solving skills, even at the expense of 
human life. Fordham Security can-
vassed the dorm room with negative 
results. 
   -JO
Silver City, Id - Two Idahoans are be-
ing held in custody after handing out 
grenades in lieu as Halloween treats. 
Fifty seven Idahoan children mistak-
enly consumed army-issue grenades 
made to resemble potatoes, result-
ing in a series of fl esh explosions that 
have left 73% of the city covered in a 
pulpy fi lm of muscle and bone. Farm 
couple Jim and Beth-Pot Hensin were 
left to distribute the homemade spud 
grenades because the sheriff hap-
pened to be off duty at the time, but 
they were eventually arrested the next 
afternoon. Local schools and politi-
cians plan to respond to the events 
with a series of educational videos on 
Halloween potato safety tips. 
   -GM

Improvements have been made, but women’s 
healthcare needs still going unmet 

On a recent Wednesday night, health 
care activist Sandra Fluke talked presi-
dential politics on MSNBC. I watched 
from a hi-tech mirror in a Time Warner 
Center bathroom.

Fluke, a recent Georgetown law 
school graduate on the Obama 2012 
campaign trail, was almost best known 
for testifying before Congress about 
conscience clause exceptions to health 
care coverage. She emphasized that 
when institutions like Georgetown and 
Fordham—which are religiously affi li-
ated but also receive government fund-
ing based on being “non-denomina-
tional”—refuse birth control coverage 
on their health insurance 
plans, students’ and em-
ployees’ health is put in 
danger. 

Instead, the national 
media would turn Fluke 
into “the Georgetown 
University law student 
whose comments...
prompted radio host 
Rush Limbaugh to call 
her a ‘slut,’” as the LA 
Times reported. Over the 
past year, Fluke has be-
come an emblem of con-
servative callousness for 
Democrats and women’s 
health advocates, even 
scoring a spot at the Democratic Na-
tional Convention this past September.

One of Fluke’s major rallying cries 
is the Affordable Care Act, or “Obam-
acare.” The ACA requires that health 
care plans, even those provided by reli-
giously-affi liated institutions, must cov-
er contraceptives. While this is good 
news for many, it is not uncontested: 
at least thirty-fi ve lawsuits have been 
fi led by corporations (most of which are 
Christian) against Health and Human 
Services regarding the mandate. While 
one case, O’Brien v. HHS, has already 
been dismissed—which might very well 
signal the fate of the other cases—the 
daily reality for students who need birth 
control has changed little, as the ACA’s 
mandate will not kick in for religious in-
stitutions until August 2013.

For decades, institutions like Ford-
ham were able to defl ect criticisms 
about birth control with relative ease. 

Students’ concerns or requests for 
prescriptions were handled with vague 
explanations like “as an institution in 
the Catholic, Jesuit tradition, Fordham 
University follows church teachings on 
reproductive issues,” which is posted 
to Fordham’s website. Fordham main-
tained this policy despite the New York 
Women’s Health and Wellness Act, 
which mandates that Fordham student 
insurance cover contraceptives—a rule 
by which Fordham technically must 
abide in order to receive state-funding.

In recent years, though, Fordham’s 
birth control policy has been rightly 
challenged. As Dr. Jeanne Flavin, as-

sociate chair of Lincoln Center’s Soci-
ology & Anthropology Department, told 
the paper on October 27, “The princi-
ple of cura personalis (or ‘care for the 
whole person’) does not come with a 
qualifi er that says ‘unless you are sexu-
ally active’ or ‘except if you are a young 
woman.’”

One such challenge came from a 
Fordham coalition the same night 
Fluke spoke on MSNBC—even if their 
platform was less glitzy than the DNC 
stage in Charlotte.

On October 24 at CUNY’s John Jay 
College of Criminal Justice, Fordham’s 
Law Student for Reproductive Justice 
(LSRJ) and a coalition of Fordham aca-
demic departments hosted “Prescribe 
Fordham 2!” (PF2), an off-campus birth 
control clinic and sexual health fair. The 
follow-up to a similar event last Novem-
ber, PF2 brought physicians from the 
Institute for Family Health to provide 

students with confi dential reproduc-
tive health advice and—after each stu-
dent received a medical screening and 
blood pressure check—birth control 
prescriptions, all at no cost. The clinic 
served around sixty-fi ve students, more 
than those served at last year’s event. 
That this sizeable turnout occurred 
despite the university’s censorship of 
advertising for the event, after Dean 
Keith Eldridge claimed it “confl icts with 
the university’s mission,” refl ects that 
a tangible need for contraceptive ser-
vices exists among students.

Since the fi rst Prescribe Fordham, 
access to birth control has not been 

solved, yet there is also good 
news. Here at Rose Hill, in re-
sponse to both policy changes 
and criticisms from groups 
like LSRJ in the past year, the 
Offi ce of Student Affairs and 
Student Health Services now 
insist that students may re-
ceive a prescription from the 
health center if they have a 
medical issue like polycystic 
ovarian syndrome (PCOS). 
In August 2012, Fordham 
amended its student health 
materials to include this fact, 
noting that “Student Health 
Services staff do make limited 
exceptions in writing appropri-

ate prescriptions for the treatment of 
an existing medical condition accom-
panied by supporting documentation.” 

Still, few students come to Fordham 
with a formal diagnosis, whether be-
cause of inadequate gynecological care 
pre-college or because their symptoms 
do not arise until later in life. Many 
more students who seek birth control 
as a preventative measure are still 
denied prescriptions from the health 
center. As LSRJ noted in their material 
for PF2, “The Fordham health center 
policies are particularly problematic for 
students at Fordham’s Rose Hill cam-
pus due to the prevalence of ‘Crisis 
Pregnancy Centers’ in the Bronx, which 
present themselves as family planning 
clinics but do not provide contracep-
tion or medical care and are known to 
advertise on campus.”

A ceremony in praise A ceremony in praise 
of the false god at of the false god at 
Smith CollegeSmith College
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Macho Football Players Once Again Proven Terrible REALER
THAN
FACT

by John O’Neill
News Co-Editor  

Police investigating allegations of bullying 
and slut-shaming 

by Liz O’Malley and Will Speros

New York, NY - Despite what sounds 
like a shitty metal band’s album title, 
or some kind of lame Halloween ur-
ban legend, the Cannibal Cop is Re-
aler Than Fact. Gilberto Valle III, a 28 
year old NYPD offi cer, was involved 
in a conspiracy to kidnap as many 
women as he could (with a list of stats 
on over 100 potential victims) before 
slowly cooking them alive. The FBI 
uncovered dozens of gruesome mes-
sages transmitted between him and 
a co-conspirator in which Valle plots 
breaking into his victim’s houses, kid-
knapping them, then cooking and eat-
ing them. Almost all of the women on 
Valle’s list were people he was some-
what acquainted with. Watch your 
back, biddies! 
   -LO

Holland, MI - Who would have thought 
cooking roadkill with a blow torch 
could go so horribly wrong?  A man 
in Holland Township, Michigan actu-
ally ended up completely destroying 
eight units in his apartment building 
after he started a fi re on the wooden 
deck of his apartment.  The fi re quick-
ly spread to the roof and neighboring 
units. Said fi re was started as a result 
of the man trying to singe off the hair 
of a recently captured squirrel with 
a blow torch instead of simply skin-
ning the animal that he intended to 
eat.  The blaze was so intense that rei 
forcements had to be called in to help 
combat it, and injury was reported by 
one fi refi ghter during the ordeal.  32 
of the unnamed man’s neighbors 
are now homeless, and several other 
apartments, in addition to the eight 
destroyed, have been seriously da 
aged by smoke and water.  Moral to 
the story: let’s leave propane torches 
to the experts, like Hank Hill.
   -WS

Last Wednesday, a fi fteen year old 
Tottenville high-schooler waited impa-
tiently on the platform at the Huguenot 
Avenue Staten Island Railway station 
before throwing herself in front of an 
arriving train. Despite an attempt by a 
friend to prevent her lunge, the young 
woman, Felicia Garcia, was struck and 
died hours later. The tragedy has be-
come a source of speculation in Tot-
tenville, as friends and family refl ect 
upon what could have driven a strong 
and independent young woman to take 
her own life. 

As investigators 
have reviewed the 
fi nal days of her life, 
they have begun to 
fi nd increasing evi-
dence that Ms. Gar-
cia was the victim of 
bullying and sham-
ing by a number of 
members in her high 
school’s varsity foot-
ball team. Weeks of 
tormenting behavior 
on their part is be-
ing blamed by some 
for the tragic death, 
though it seems un-
likely that a defi ni-
tive reason will ever 
be found.

Ms. Garcia’s sui-
cide appears to 
have taken place after several weeks 
of emotional unraveling. Late Monday 
night, she posted on her Twitter ac-
count, “I cant, im done, I give up.” After 
leaving school on Wednesday, Felicia 
walked to the Staten Island Railway sta-
tion, where many students board trains 
after school -- it would be here that she 
ended her brief life. As word spread of 
Felicia’s death, so did speculation and 
blame as to the cause. The supposed 
reason for the teasing was said to be 
that she had piercings and lived in fos-
ter care, while others hinted that she 
was the victim of “slut-shaming.”  

Despite the volley of abuse by her 
peers, friends said that Felicia ap-
peared to have largely ignored the 
commentary and gone about her life as 
she normally would have done. Friends 
made note of her emotional strength 

and said that she never reached out 
for help, and they largely appeared 
stunned by the untimely death. How-
ever, despite her silence, it is reported 
that Felicia went to a school administra-
tor and voiced her displeasure with the 
harassment. The NYPD is investigating 
her death, but has not commented on 
the bullying allegations. School admin-
istrators have also withheld comments 
on the nature of the death. 

Friends described Felicia’s short life 
as storied and troubled, but it seemed 
to have fi nally reached a point of stabil-

ity. Both of her parents died at a young 
age and she briefl y ran away during her 
pre-teen years. She entered the foster 
system and lived in various homes, 
until settling at her fi nal place of resi-
dence, a place where friends said she 
seemed happy. New to Tottenville, Feli-
cia experienced improved grades and 
seemed eager to make new friends. 
Classmates noted that bullying is a 
common occurrence at Tottenville High 
School, but that school administrators 
were also quick to address issues.  

After news of Felicia’s death, a vigil 
was held at Huguenot Station with 
roughly 500 attendees. Offi cials from 
the Department of Education provided 
grief counselors at Tottenville for stu-
dents dealing with the loss. 

Despite the best efforts of state 
and city offi cials to address bullying, 

it is clear that legislation is still inef-
fective in preventing youth suicides. It 
seems too early to place blame upon 
any one person or group of persons 
in this time of grieving, but if society 
hopes to change the status quo, then 
preventing future tragedies must re-
quire proper scrutiny and direction of 
guilt. Prosecutions for student bully-
ing are still rare and accountability for 
persistent verbal and physical abuse 
is still seemingly insuffi cient. The most 
recently recognized case of a bullying 
prosecution was involving the death of 

Rutgers student Tyler 
Clementi.  Mr. Clemen-
ti’s roommate, Dharun 
Ravi, was convicted of 
bias intimidation and 
invasion of privacy 
charges, but not linked 
in any way with the 
death.

Ultimately, it appears 
that the courts have 
found it far too diffi cult 
to directly link harass-
ment and self-infl icted 
physical harm within 
the bounds of the law. 
As of now, bullying that 
falls within the already 
established criminal 
laws can be pros-
ecuted, but bullying 
itself cannot. Physical 

violence or threats of physical violence 
can be prosecuted, but more often than 
not, schools and criminal prosecutors 
keep such cases out of the courts in an 
attempt to reach resolutions within me-
diation sessions directed by education 
offi cials and school administrators.  

As Staten Island and the friends 
and family of Felicia Garcia mourn her 
death, it is unclear whether anyone 
will be disciplined or held accountable 
for her death. Police will investigate, 
but justice, whatever that may entail, 
seems unlikely. Tragically, the city 
seems set to passively accept yet an-
other unnecessary death on account of 
unbridled cruelty. As New York City bids 
farewell to the short and troubled life 
of Felicia Garcia, answers are frustrat-
ingly evasive. 

A confl uence of factors A confl uence of factors 
may have led to the may have led to the 
tragedytragedy
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Armory Update: Contractors Present Their Bids As Viable Options  
Community Board 7 and NWBCCC rally feature closing arguments 

by Lauren Duca
Co-Editor-in-Chief

The Kingsbridge Armory has long 
stood vacant, it’s cavernous halls oc-
cupied with the rumor of illegal raves 
and tangible proof of dust bunnies. Yet, 
with bidders making their closing argu-
ments, there is hope on the horizon 
for the Bronx fortress. Potential con-
tractors, Young Woo & Associates and 
Kingsbridge National Ice Center (KNIC) 
each gave 20-minute presentations at 
a meeting hosted by Community Board 
7 (CB7) earlier this month. There were 
clear supporters for both plans. Yet, 
many attendees did not leave the 
meeting with a preference for one bid 
over the other. The reason for such in-
decision was easily the most inspiring 
part of the forum. There seemed to be 
a general hum of excitement buzzing 
through the crowd, as if the collective 
auditorium was thinking, “These are 
actually both really great options...” 

What a phenomenal choice to make! 
The dusty halls of the city’s closest 
thing to a castle will fi nally be fi lled 
with something other than the ghosts 
of bad economies past. Consider the 
history of the armory, which has stood 
vacant for nearly a decade. Three 
years ago contractors approached the 
space, but borough president Ruben 
Diaz balked at the potential bidder’s 
refusal to promise a living wage stan-
dard. The North West Bronx Communi-
ty and Clergy Coalition (NWBCCC) and 
Kingsbridge Armory Redevelopment 
Alliance (KARA), two extremely active 
grassroots groups, were infl uential in 
the bid’s rejection. As Doug Cunning-
ham (a Coalition leader) has claimed at 
both NWBCCC rallies this year, Mayor 
Bloomberg threat-
ened the borough af-
ter they fought back, 
saying they wouldn’t 
see development for 
years to come. Well, 
Bloomy, you were 
right, if by “years” you 
meant specifi cally 
three of them. 

Now, the Bronx 
has to pick between 
two viable options to 
fi ll its looming fortress. As it became 
clear at the CB7 meeting, the similari-
ties between the two contractors are 
perhaps the most important aspects 

of whatever ultimately fi lls the armory. 
Both include a signifi cant number of 
new living wage jobs (KNIC promises 
$10/hr with benefi ts and $11.50 with-
out, while Young Woo guarantees 175 
permanent living wage positions) and 
claim their ultimate goal is to make a 
positive impact on the community. 

Young Woo presented fi rst. His plan 
is for a multiuse center, which features 
a basketball court and rock-climbing 
wall that 
are trans-
formed into 
an artisan 
market on 
weekends. 
I n s p i r e d 
by Euro-
pean pla-
zas, Young 
Woo’s Mer-
cado Mi-
rabo also 
i n c l u d e s 
a movie 
t h e a t e r 
and a hip 
hop mu-
seum. As 
expressed 
in his com-
pelling pre-
sentation, 
Woo hopes 
to “brand” 
the Bronx, much as Brooklyn develop-
ment has done for the city’s hipster 
gentrifi ed borough. 

KNIC followed with a clear and con-
cise plan for nine ice rinks and the 

inclusion of 50,000 
square feet of com-
munity space. Though 
that seems like more 
skating than the Bronx 
could ever need, the 
idea is that KNIC would 
bring in many poten-
tial customers for the 
surrounding area (an 
expected 3 million visi-
tors per year). Present-
er Johnathan Richter 

focused on dissuading comparisons 
to Yankee stadium, asserting that the 
center would be open year round and 
for longer hours. He included famed 

hockey player Mark Messier’s backing 
of the proposal, and framed ice hockey 
as a great lifetime sport for kids. 

At the CB7 meeting, both contrac-
tors seemed excited to ally with the 
borough in which they would build. 
KNIC explicitly professed interest in 
the surrounding neighborhood. Yet, at 
NWCCCC and KARA’s second armory 
rally, only Young Woo was present and 
prepared to sign a memorandum of un-

derstanding regarding their dedication 
to the Bronx (although they are not will-
ing to commit to a full list of community 
benefi ts principles, according the both 
NWBCCC and Young Woo representa-
tives, until after they are contracted). 
This is a major accomplishment; as 
Cunningham has previously said, “the 
most important thing is an enforce-
able document.” Finally, the Coalition’s 
prayers have been answered, sort of. 

While the memo, paired with Young 
Woo’s enthusiasm, is an undoubtedly 
positive stride, their readiness to work 
with the two grassroots groups is only 
worth celebrating if Mercado Mirabo 
is contracted. As a row of empty chairs 
emphasized, KNIC did not attend the 
rally (though both groups were invited). 
Coalition president Alice McIntosh ex-
pressed her disappointment, as did 
the audience (in the form of boo’s and 

angry cries). Young Woo began yet an-
other compelling presentation of his 
plan for the armory, which was pro-
ceeded with a blessing by a Buddhist 
monk and followed by a gospel choir. 

Once again, there was a fervent 
awareness of the amazing possibilities 
that linger in the near future. The NW-
BCCC and KARA are proud of what they 
have accomplished thus far, and rightly 
so. They prevented a bid which wasn’t 

even pretending 
to be in the best 
interest of their 
neighborhood, 
and have now 
been presented 
with two exciting 
options, one of 
which is willing 
to offi cially de-
clare allegiance 
to the borough’s 
prosperity. How-
ever, it is not yet 
time for celebra-
tion. As the row 
of unfi lled seats 
reminded rally 
attendees: NW-
BCCC does not 
make the fi nal 
decision about 
the armory and 
nothing is guar-
anteed. 

During the rally, the crowd roared 
in response to the prompted chant. 
“Whose armory?” “Our armory!” While 
that’s true on an abstract moral level, 
it certainly isn’t enforceable in practi-
cal terms. The Bronx’s two passionate 
grassroots groups have focused their 
platform and succeeded in gaining 
the support from one contractor and 
unintentionally showcasing the poten-
tial apathy of the other. Those unfi lled 
KNIC seats spoke volumes. Both bids 
undoubtedly seem like viable options, 
and that’s certainly a good thing. Yet, 
the reality is that neither contractor 
can truly prove their allegiance to the 
surrounding community until the keys 
to the armory have been handed over. 
Then and only then will the Bronx have 
a legitimate answer to the blaring ques-
tion, “Whose armory?”  

The reality is that nei-
ther contractor can 
truly prove their alle-
giance to the surround-
ing community until 
the keys to the armory 
have been handed 
over.

An alternate plan for the An alternate plan for the 
armory fl oated by Urban armory fl oated by Urban 
Studies major John O’NeillStudies major John O’Neill
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Hot and Bothered: The Treatise Against TriBar
by Peter Lacerenza
Opinions Co-Editor

A jaded sophomore recounts nights of utmost disappointment

It’s no mystery that TriBar sucks. 
In all honesty, one can only spend so 
many nights fi ghting for real estate 
at Mugz’s, or attempting to salvage a 
night of bland house parties with an 
impromptu Belmont pub-crawl. My own 
personal hatred for TriBar has been fo-
menting for a while now, but as a fresh-
man, I wasn’t all that skeptical: TriBar 
was a nightlife institution, and far cry 
from the high school bangers that got 
busted by police all too easily. It was a 
genuinely surreal experience. At a mere 
eighteen years old, I too could pile into 
the bars with the big kids. At any other 
school, such a right of passage would 
have to be achieved through means 
of seniority, or membership to some 
pukey fraternity or sorority, but not 
here. This is Fordham University for cry-
ing out loud! This where dreams come 
true!

When I was a freshman, everything 
was coming up roses. There was a cer-
tain air of excitement hovering around 
the corner of Arthur and 189th, and I 
couldn’t contain myself after I weaned 
myself off of the Tinker’s teat. 

Admittedly, that didn’t really happen 
until well into the winter. After months 
of enduring the puke spattered indoor 
out-house, and trying not to slip and 
die on those irksome stairs to the back 
room, I thought it was time to move on. 
Even so, those Long Island Iced Teas 
were to be missed. I just wanted to go 

everywhere: Mugz’s, Michelangelo’s, 
Howl. I didn’t dare try Ziggy’s though, 
it just seemed like a sketchy den of pe-
dophiles. I fi nally went there at the be-
ginning of this semester, and I haven’t 
looked back since.  

After the initial stages of personal 
fanfare died down, my feelings towards 
TriBar took a turn for the worst. Why is 
it even called TriBar anyway? There are 
four bars... Was Quad Bar too intellec-
tual or something?

My questioning of TriBar persisted. 

First of all, who even are these people? 
I can’t even begin to count the number 
of times I’ve dropped a cool fi fteen dol-
lars to get into Michaelangelo’s only 
to sweat, become utterly claustropho-
bic, have watery beer spilled on me, 

and then realize that my friends and I 
don’t know a goddamn soul cavorting 
amongst the inebriated masses. It’s a 
tragic realization, but comes as a bit of 
a relief as well. 

Second, why did all these people 
look the same, and why did everyone 

Opinions

choose to look like that person? There 
seemed to be too many girls running 
around in bandage dresses and heels, 
and guys in douchebro get ups want-
ing to know Suits on a fi rst name basis. 
Yo, dude, Suits is being such a fucking 
boss tonight. I wanna talk to him so I 
can see what’s good. 

Lastly, why did chivalry have to die 
such an unfortunate death? Every-
where you turn, people are lustfully 
consuming each other’s faces, tongues 
a fury. In that light, TriBar is a hellish 
meat market of people looking to get 
laid. Sex is fun, but desperation most 
certainly is not. 

Perhaps the saddest part about Tri-
Bar is that I know no one can possibly 
be having fun. Frankly, there’s only 
so many times you can see the same 
people, drink the same watered down 
beer, and then have a woeful walk of 
shame back to your dorm room feeling 
completely unfulfi lled. What’s worse is 
that people are so uncreative about 
their evenings; why go through the trou-
ble of going to the city to do something 
interesting when you can just pay too 
much to go to a trio of glorifi ed, igno-
rant shitholes in the Bronx? Have some 
self-respect, people. You’re honestly 
not going to fi nd amusement at the 
bottom of an unwashed pitcher, you’ll 
just fi nd disappointment and mild self-
loathing. 

Yikes!Yikes!
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Last year, I never took Adderall to 
study. Not once.

I drank obscene amounts of energy 
drinks like NOS (aka the masochistic 
nectar of the under-gods) and made 
it through the year okay. I disdained 
those who stooped to popping pills in 
order to make the grade and consid-
ered myself above the mortals who 
sought to match my intellectual prow-
ess with modern medicine. This year, I 
assumed I could do the same. I was so 
wrong.

Pre-1800s literature suddenly 
reared its ugly head, and I quailed in 
fright, turning to my Nos for succor…but 
in vain. After three sleepless 
weeks trying to read count-
less verbose luminaries, I 
was forced to concede defeat 
and began buying Dexedrine. 
Dexedrine, for those of you 
unversed in tweaker lore, is 
Adderall’s sweet baby sister. 
It’s all the buzz without the 
anxiety; the awake-ness with-
out the “oh god I can’t sleep 
or eat, and there’s shadow 
people”-ness. In this aca-
demic hell, Dexedrine may or 
may not save me from misery 
and bad grades.

Why am I writing all this?
1) I just took a Dexedrine 

three hours ago, and I’m sick 
of fi nding religious satire in 
Rabelais’ Gargantua and 
Pantagruel.

2) My use of study-enhanc-
ers refl ects a far more press-
ing problem in our school, 
and schools nationwide.

College is fucking expen-
sive and Fordham, the same 
college that purports to care 
for the whole individual, body mind and 
soul, knows this. Scholarships mask 
the incontrovertible fact (not cited be-
cause why wouldn’t you believe me, 
where have you been?) by claiming 
that although the school “needs” our 
money for “necessary” expenditures to 
maintain itself, they’re willing to make 
an exception for us poor folk smart 
enough to cheat the system and get a 
certain GPA.

Let it not be said that I am an un-

grateful poltroon seeking luxuries for 
free (college is indeed a luxury item; 
if you need a source walk about four 
blocks in any direction from Fordham 
and ask people about their higher edu-
cation). My scholarship allows me to 
reside in a playground for twenty-some-
things, where security guards provide 
a second chance not offered by the 
NYPD, and the necessity of maintain-
ing my grades to keep that scholarship 
saves me from succumbing to a life of 
drug-fueled bacchanalian orgies. How-
ever, anyone who claims that the schol-
arship system justifi es the highway rob-
bery known as college costs is dead 

wrong. That’s called appeasement, my 
friend.

For those of you unfamiliar with so-
ciological, political, and military theory, 
appeasement is the tactic of conced-
ing to minor, almost meaningless vic-
tories to protesting groups, in order to 
keep them from open revolt. For ex-
ample, talking heads often refer to the 
new millennium as a “post-racial, post-
feminist age” and point to affi rmative 
action and equal rights legislation to 

prove it, while in reality our country re-
presses non-white, non-straight, non-
male groups with callous indifference. 
Just ask anyone who’s been affected 
by “stop and frisk.” But, I digress.

My point is that scholarships lead 
to something our school purports to 
hate; namely, drug use. If your fi nan-
cial situation requires a scholarship, 
and if you want money to…I don’t 
know, eat or something, then you 
probably have a job. I don’t know what 
the numbers are amongst us under-
grads, but everyone I know works and 
that eats up all the extra time when 
you’re supposed to be sleeping. So, 

on top of studying your tits off to keep 
the paltry sum the university throws 
our parents to sedate them, the aver-
age student also, works. If you plan on 
having enough energy to, say, fi nish 
the second book of Don Quixote by Fri-
day and still make it to work on time, 
Adderall is a pretty seductive option.

Even I, an original Adderall nay-
sayer, am now slave to her siren song. 
I can work twenty-four hours a week, 
speak to my friends every few days, 

and yes, even keep my scholarship if 
I pop that little sky-blue pill once ev-
ery eight hours. The same university 
that wrote me up last year for smoking 
grass is creating a legion of Adderall 
zombies begging for the pill.

So what’s the point of all this?
The rising cost of college tuition has 

the following consequences. First, col-
lege is now a luxury item that requires 
years of indentured servitude to afford. 
Second, to appease investors, schools 
offer scholarships that require an in-
tense workload to maintain. Third, col-
leges ignore the fact that most of us 
need a job that requires a serious time 
commitment and makes that kind of 
studying nearly impossible. Fourth, in 
order to fi nish all that homework, ev-
eryone I know takes study enhancers 
and mechanically ploughs through as-

signments, making schol-
arship an endurance sport 
rather than an esteemed 
pursuit of knowledge. In 
short, this expensive edu-
cation that supposedly 
prepares us for the real 
world is reduced to a mar-
athon run from which we 
gain only the knowledge 
of how to handle our am-
phetamines.

To those of you who can 
keep a scholarship and a 
job without taking Adder-
all, I salute you, and pray 
that you have not already 
gone insane. To those who 
claim that Adderall is just 
a way to smoke weed and 
keep a scholarship, I must 
protest that weed is the 
only thing keeping us Ad-
derall zombies from anx-
iously chewing through our 
ownlips. To those of you 
who don’t need a schol-
arship or a job by virtue 
of your parents’ wealth, I 
must tell you, at the risk of 

offending members of my social circle, 
that I hate your guts and hope you die 
tomorrow. I apologize for my classist re-
marks, and beg thee, my gentle read-
ers, to spare a mere drudge attempting 
to make the best of her meager wages 
and those of her parents.

In closing, all hail Dexedrine, queen 
of my brain, down with our college-
obsessed society. If this college thing 
doesn’t work out, I’ll see you on the as-
tral plane. 

by Speedy Susan
Staff Kiddy Coke

Managing life’s stresses, one pill at a time
All Hail Queen Dexedrine!

Dexy’s Midnight KittiesDexy’s Midnight Kitties
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It happens with greater frequency 
each and every day. Innocently scroll-
ing through your newsfeed, your heart 
plummets: Not another one. A friend, 
who you know and love, hiding in plain 
sight as a…Republican. How did you 
not notice before! It’s always harder to 
sniff the GOP on people who aren’t old 
white men. But where were these opin-
ions weeks ago? They were 
certainly non-existent at 
the beach this summer. Ah, 
but EVERYONE has a vehe-
ment opinion now. It’s elec-
tion season, you guys!! The 
previously uninformed and 
apathetic come crawling 
out of the woodwork, like 
zombies they march ever 
forward. You know it’s only 
a matter of time before you 
send some disgusting po-
litical thought out into the 
Twitter-sphere or hit “Post” 
on a recycled joke found 
in previous status updates 
fi ve times over. 

There are a few individu-
als that attempt to absolve 
themselves of this mind-
less projected ignorance. 
They share angry tidbits, threatening to 
unfriend or unfollow, or simply state a 
newfound hatred for their newsfeed in 
its entirety. Yet, they remain involved in 
the ever-trending joyful agony of elec-
tion season. Regardless of whether 
friends “hate women,” want to “give 

out free lunch,” or “hope everyone ac-
tually moves to Canada come Novem-
ber 6th,” no one is safe. 

What is going on here? This is the 
race for America’s future, and its signif-
icance is not to be trivialized. My ques-
tion is this: Why the fuck is everyone 
pretending to care? People who are 
not even registered to vote host weekly 
grandstands on the basis of Twitter de-

bate responses. Sometimes I feel ab-
solutely zero sense of political effi cacy. 
So, I understand (though don’t advo-
cate) apathy. But why pretend to care? 

The election has become something 
much more than the competition to 
be project manager of America. With 

the advent of social media, the presi-
dential race has become an abstract 
structure, in which we may translate 
our frustrations into an acceptable 
(and even attractive) language of emo-
tion, communicating our pent-up an-
ger and sadness in the form of a politi-
cal rant. And when people respond to 
us, either in argument or agreement, 
we are aroused to push forward and 

continue perpetuating the 
cathartic madness! 

That’s confusing, and 
my description is maybe 

too poetic. I have an analogy 
for you. Consider my friend 
Mike, who has a set time to 
play video games with his 
friends once a week. On 
more than one occasion, he 
has scheduled our hanging 
out around such meetings. 
They are that important to 
him. When I asked why, he 
said, “Because we, like, 
play, but also talk to each 
other, you know?” 

I had an a-ha! moment 
when Mike told me that, 
immediately recalling Guy-
land, Michael Kimmel’s 
book about the move from 

boy- to manhood for “mostly white, 
middle-class, totally confused” guys 
age 16 to 26. According to Kimmel’s 
theorization on this transitory period, 
for Mike and his friends, video games 
provide a new realm of emotional ex-
pression. This occurs for other (prob-

ably a great number) guys in the form 
of sports. They yell and even cry when 
their team loses. They’re allowed to be 
emotional in this forum, and there is no 
limit to the homosocial behavior estab-
lished on the basis that “The game is 
on tonight!” 

Yet, be it via Grand Theft Auto or the 
Giants, guys require these structures 
as a platform for emotional expres-
sion. They are infuriated when their 
virtual self dies and distraught when 
their team loses. They are able to get 
angry and sad together, in ways typical 
MANLY social interactions do not allow. 

Sports and video games are to guys 
as the political anguish manifesting 
itself in social media is to everyone. 
It’s cathartic and indulgent, annoying, 
though not necessarily problematic. 
I want to make a generic, all-encom-
passing statement like NO ONE KNOWS 
ANYTHING. But to avoid my usual pen-
chant for the dramatic, I’ll be more 
careful with my phrasing here. Even 
people who will crawl back into the 
uniformed holes from which they came 
late September, are raving and ranting 
up and down your various feeds. The 
huge distinction is that (unlike Call of 
Duty and post season) the election 
will actually affect your life. Perhaps 
the energy you’re exerting via prolifi c 
political over-shares would be better 
spent ensuring that you are thoroughly 
informed on at least one hot button 
issue. Or maybe not, the electoral col-
lege decides everything anyway, right?! 

Rant away, y’all. 

by Lauren Duca
Co-Editor-in-Chief

Call of Duty: Modern Over-Shares
A Brief Analysis of Political Social Media as a Cathartic Translation of 
Emotional Frutration

ROM NOM NOMROM NOM NOM
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Within the youth culture of America 
today, there is a popular game known 
as MFK in which you receive an oral list 
of three individuals, and you are then 
required to choose which person you 
would marry, which you would fornicate 
with, and which person you would, in 
theory, kill. Mr. President, my question 
for you takes the form of this game.
Margaret Thatcher, Hillary Clinton, and 
Jill Stein, who would you marry, F, kill, 
and why?

Obama: In abiding by the rules of 
this game, I am forced to metaphori-
cally kill one of these infl uential female 
icons--a choice that does not come 
easily. For, each of the MFK candidates 
is an intelligent, powerful leader and 
thus, it is extremely diffi cult for me to 
place them within these categories. 
This being said, I am a man of the 
people, and those people include the 
youth of today, a generation who utilize 
these sorts of games to gage the views 
of those around them. This generation 
is composed of fi rst-time voters whose 
opinions are essential in this presiden-
tial election and thus, their interests 
are equally as essential. So, to respect 
the inquiries of America’s adolescence 
I begin with M. I would choose to Marry 
Ms. Hillary Clinton, who has proven to 
be a vital part of my team during my 
fi rst term as president and will con-
tinue to be an asset to me pending my 
reelection. She has publically proven 
that she is not the type of wife who 
will waver or fl ee when the going gets 
rough and that is the sort of dedication 
that this country needs. Secondly, “F,” 
I would choose to engage in these rela-

tions with Margaret Thatcher. Surely, 
Margaret’s uncompromising political 
views and leadership methods would 
translate well in the bedroom. Fur-
thermore, she has proven that she 
possesses a type of endurance, un-
matched by male and female politi-
cians alike. It is clear to me that she 
would be the best partner for this en-
deavor. 

This leaves only the answer that is 
most diffi cult for me 
to divulge, although 
it is clear based upon 
the process of elimi-
nation that I have 
chosen to kill Jill 
Stein. I do not want to 
mislead the American 
public into thinking 
that I am only killing 
Jill because she is, 
technically, a rival for 
the presidency. This 
is not the case. It is 
not my place to kill Jill 
based on any threat 
she may pose for my 
reelection. Rather, I 
believe her to be the least attractive 
both physically and intellectually,of 
the three. I am not calling her unin-
telligent to the slightest degree-she 
is a very accomplished woman. Her 
environmental views are incredibly 
progressive, and her frame of refer-
ence is sound. Formally, I cannot ac-
cept her for the M position because 
of her questionable sexuality. I am not 
a man who can, in good conscience, 
push heteronormativity on an unsus-

pecting lesbian. This reasoning applies 
to my decision in terms of the F of this 
debate also, as well as the fact that her 
loose cannon reputation does not suit 
me on this front. Thus, in this situation 
I would be forced to kill Jill Stein.

Romney: Thank you for your ques-
tion; it’s an important one. It is essen-
tial that my generation and demograph-
ic acknowledge the pastimes of young 
adults today. These young people rep-

resent the 
future of 
America and 
thus, it is 
important to 
understand 
the way that 
they view 
the world, 
e s p e c i a l l y 
on issues of 
e n te r t a i n -
ment and 
the like. This 
being said, 
I appreci-
ate that you 
have put 

forward the names of such prominent 
political women. Margaret Thatcher, 
Hillary Clinton, and Jill Stein are, as 
the young people would say, totally the 
three best contenders in this round of 
MFK. The choices that Obama and I de-
cide to make regarding the conceptual 
fate of these women are directly relat-
ed to the stances that we take, stances 
that are essential to impart upon the 
public before they choose to cast their 
presidential ballots. 

Who would you choose?
by Bridgid Tatlow
Staff MFK

A deleted scene from the Presidential Debates

I begin by stating that although 
Obama used some sound rhetoric to 
argue his position on the M of this 
game, namely marrying Hillary Clin-
ton, he was not being honest with 
you, the American public. 

It is clear that Obama would rath-
er marry Margaret Thatcher. He was 
quoted in a washroom conversation 
over a urinal saying that not only 
does Thatcher make him hot and 
heavy, but that he fantasizes about 
sharing mutual intellectual stimula-
tion with her. Obama’s declaration 
that he would choose to marry Hill-
ary spurs from political and not per-
sonal viewpoints, due to her Secre-
tary of State position. This question 
is clearly one based on personal 
opinion, and Obama neglected to 
stay true to this in his answer. I, on 
the other hand, will not waver from 
my personal opinions and therefore, 
being a faithful Mormon, I cannot 
advocate for any fornication outside 
of marriage. 

For that reason, I must combine 
the M and F in this equation, pre-
suming that all F-ing occurs only 
within the sanctity of said M.

Furthermore, I am appalled that 
President Obama has blatantly 
declared death upon Jill Stein. Al-
though K is an essential part of 
MFK, I cannot in good conscience, 
as a presidential candidate, advo-
cate murder to the American public. 
Murder contradicts my religious and 
moral views, not to mention that it 
is against the law. I cannot condone 
lawbreaking, even for sport, and I 
cannot answer the K portion of this 
inquiry. Thus, the only just conclu-
sion that I can make regarding this 
situation is to marry all three wom-
en. MMM. 

I’d totally “M” this JI’d totally “M” this J
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It is always a particular pleasure 
when I encounter the most special 
of unicorns: the “socialliberalfi scal-
conservative” or SLFC. Usually in the 
midst of pontifi cating about the great 
learning experience they had intern-
ing for Gary Johnson last summer, 
they will pause and say, “I really care 
about LGBTQ issues.” Other times, 
usually while playing ultimate frisbee, 
they sigh and say, “I think my fi scal 
concerns just don’t mean I have to be 
socially conservative, y’know?” 

If only we could all live in this sim-
ple wonderland. Unfortunately, the 
SLFC’s well-intended support of more 
liberal policies like gay marriage miss 
the daily struggles LGBTQ Americans 
face. Many of these struggles are 
rooted in the legacy of economic dis-
enfrancisement that queer people 
have faced. Supporting gay marriage   
does not account, for instance,  for 
the disproportionate number of LG-
BTQ people who do not receive ad-
equate healthcare, and who will still 
not be allowed to marry due to their 
lack of congruity between their gen-
der identity and their legal gender, 
even if gay marriage is passed. 

In conversations with the SLFCs, 
before I have a chance to state the 
importance of taking a nuanced look 
at the lives of LGBTQ Americans, the 
“fi scal conservative” half rears its 
ugly head. A recent rendition went: “I 
really care about people’s rights, get-
ting married and stuff, but our fi nan-
cial situation is very important too, 
and we’ve got to look at that.”  This 
reasoning seems like a perfect union 
between wanting gay people to be al-
lowed to get married and wanting to 
remain a society fueled by capitalism, 
but it is misguided. 

First, there is the issue of fram-
ing fi nancial concerns as not only 
more important, but obviously more 
important than people’s civil rights. 
Still, there is a deeper issue. As many 
smart people point out, and as the 
experiences of many LGBTQ people 
illustrates, a person’s sexual and 
gender identity has an effect on their 

socioeconomic status. Employing a 
trickle-down method (gay marriage is 
made national, therefore more LGBTQ 
visibility, therefore less discrimina-
tion in, etc.) does not provide help to 
people who are in most dire need of 
change--for instance, poor trans* and 
gender non-conforming people. These 
groups are not highly impacted by the 
passing of gay marriage, but they are 
a group who are statistically more like 
to be murdered, commit suicide, or live 
on less than $10,000 a year. 

I am aware that no candidate on this 
year’s presidential ballot has a goal to 
restructure the way that wealth is dis-
tributed in America, or to change things 
in a way that would improve the lives 
of LGBTQ people who we don’t usually 
think of when we say “gay marriage,” 
but DODT was repealed under Obama. 
He was also the fi rst president to say 
all Americans should be allowed to get 
married. Obama’s healthcare plan in-
cludes trans*people being able to re-
ceive more adequate medical attention 
(though the jury is still out on whether 
or not that was on purpose.) 

Thanks to my Poli Sci 101 class, I 
understand that voting in a represen-
tative democracy is always a balanc-
ing act, no candidate will ever hold any 
person’s exact beliefs, a voter must 
choose what issues they will really 
focus on when selecting their candi-
date. My appeal to all SLFCs this elec-
tion, though you’ve probably made up 
your minds already, is that this elec-
tion should weight the civil rights of all 
Americans over economic concerns. 
This may seem counter-intuitive, but 
just think: the gay wedding market is 
huge!

Social-liberal-fiscal-conserva-
tives The most special of 

unicornsby Liam Lowery
Staff SATC (Charlotte)

the paper’s view
Reciprocal, self-fulfilling spirals of affirma-
tion: How to defeat your own media bias 

By the time the paper publishes 
its next issue, our country will have a 
new president. After election day, the 
horse-race coverage and debate spin 
will come to an end—at least for the 
few hours until the media refocuses on 
local horse-races or starts plotting who 
will run for president in 2016. 

Presidential elections have a certain 
prescience on college campuses, and 
not just in 2008’s so-called “young 
people’s election.” The race for the 
presidency ends up becoming a real-
ity show, debated in dorm rooms like 
the candidates are contestants on 
The Voice. This atmosphere can often 
hyper-polarize political opinions, espe-
cially when your political adversary is 
some guy you don’t like in your dorm. 
You end up projecting everything that’s 
wrong with him onto his political Face-
book statuses and, eventually, all “con-
servatives” or “liberals” remind you of 
the jerk across the hall.

This atmosphere is heightened by 
the media age in which we live. On one 
hand, the Internet is pretty goddamn 
magical—and not just because of the 
unlimited puppy cams. Traditional me-
dia ethics value objectivity, which is an 
important and noble goal. However, 
even the most “unbiased” news orga-
nizations end up missing stories out-
side of the American mainstream. The 
web provides a space for underrepre-
sented voices to report on stories the 
media overlooks—the award-winning 
reporting done at Colorlines and Wag-
ing Nonviolence, to name two, empha-
size this value in independent media. 

However, the abundance of media 
available today comes with drawbacks. 
It is easier than ever to remain in your 
comfort zone, staying up to date with 
any source that holistically corrobo-
rates your beliefs. On any given day, a 
hardened liberal may read only liberal 
papers or a staunch conservative may 
watch just conservative news shows. 
Ultimately, everyone just ends up cir-
cling around in their reciprocal, self-
fulfi lling spirals of affi rmation, learning 
nothing, and even becoming more ig-
norant.

 While it may be easier to tune into 
either MSNBC’s Up With Chris Hayes or 
Fox and Friends depending on your po-
litical persuasion, gathering the facts 
from a source that further perpetuates 
your political views is an insuffi cient 
means of opinion formation. We under-
stand that reading or watching some-
thing that actively opposes your views 
of the world might seem unpleasant, 
maybe even sort of revolting. We’re not 
proposing that all our conservative pals 
start watching MSNBC on the regular. 
However, no matter who or what you 
stand for, it’s important to inform your-
self on any issue (and especially ones 
you care about) holistically. Be aware 
of both sides, fi nd out those gritty de-
tails that might be used to defeat your 
platform, and attempt to understand 
them.

We here at the paper are not with-
out opinions. So reads our mission 
statement: “the paper is Fordham’s 
journal of news, analysis, comment, 
and review.” While we take pride in our 
original reporting—from investigating 
bias incidents on campus to detailing 
student reform movements over sexual 
assault or the treatment of LGBTQ stu-
dents—we don’t have the budget to fl y 
reporters to the White House or Syria or 
much of anywhere, really. When writing 
articles with a less local scope—such 
as Valerie Heinments’s piece on drone 
warfare (pg. 3)—we are putting on our 
“analysis” and “review” hats, which 
sometimes makes it diffi cult to cleanly 
separate “news” from “opinion.” What 
the paper aims to do is present argu-
ments in such a way that we defend 
them, passionately but logically, refus-
ing to ignore opposing viewpoints. 

We encourage our readers to do the 
same, not just in their daily lives but on 
the pages of our publication. So write 
for us. Come to our meetings, join us 
on production weekends, or just shoot 
us an email. Whether you agree with 
everything we write or write us off as a 
“rag,” we need your voice to help com-
plicate the picture. 
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Finding Fall in the City
Overly sentimental editor tries to revive seasonal nostalgia with pump-
kin beer and limited edition Febreeze scents

by Gibson Merrick
News Co-Editor

So here we all are, balls deep into 
another New York City fall. Trees are 
a-changin’ on Fordham’s campus and 
the Botans, days and nights are gettin’ 
colder, and Dunkin’ Donuts has been 
hawkin’ their pumpkin fl avored shit for 
weeks. And yet, as someone who has 
lived eighteen years in the rural area 
outside Syracuse, NYC fall just doesn’t 
seem to cut it. 

As a teenager grow-
ing up in suburban cen-
tral New York, I couldn’t 
wait to move into the city, 
somewhere that had more 
culture to offer and less 
homogeneously white 
populations. So when it 
came time for college, I all 
too gladly left behind the 
numerous farms, corn-
fi elds, apple orchards, 
pumpkin patches, and 
sprawling country roads, 
confi dent they wouldn’t 
be missed. In my mind, 
New York City would al-
ways be inherently better 
than the hometown I’d left 
behind. Three years later, 
I’ve come to the conclu-
sion that when fall rolls 
around, New York City just 
isn’t the place to be. At 
the risk of sounding like 
an overly refl ective and 
needlessly sentimental 
“From the Desk of…” Ram 
article, I’m gonna try to 
explain just why the hell 
that is. 

A quick Google search for “every-
body’s favorite season” didn’t yield any 
concrete evidence, but I’m willing to 
guess most people would call autumn 
their favorite time of year. For me at 
least, fall is the only season that ought 
to be experienced in the country. The 
enjoyment of winter and summer isn’t 
hindered by high rises and concrete 
mazes (it’s gonna be cold and hot ei-
ther way), and you’re gonna get your 
fi ll of snow regardless. As far as spring 
is concerned, I’m always happy to see 
trees and fl owers blooming but mostly 
I am just happy to be back wearing 

shorts everyday. In fall, a few chang-
ing trees and the occasional park just 
doesn’t cut it. I want the cornfi elds and 
pumpkin picking. And where are we 
supposed to go to get our Halloween 
scares? Instead of eerie back roads or 
abandoned country houses amidst a 
sea of wilting corn, we’re expected to 
pay for one of the mediocre overpriced 

haunted houses advertised on the sub-
way? 

Think about it, in lieu of actually ex-
periencing the fall season in nature, 
most of us (myself included) are just 
buying some manufactured version of 
it. Pumpkin spiced lattes, pumpkin muf-
fi ns, pumpkin donuts, pumpkin bread, 
and pumpkin beer (I must have bought 
at least thirty pumpkin brewskies so 
far this season), plus “autumn spice” 
air fresheners, apple ciders and other 
apple products, the list goes on and 
on. We buy all this stuff and think “hey, 
I’m enjoying fall season” when really 
all we’re doing is spending money on 
fall-themed crap. Sure, it’s damn enjoy-

able to buy fall-themed crap, especially 
when it’s pumpkin fl avored, but buying 
isn’t the same as experiencing, and no 
amount of inebriating pumpkin brew is 
enough to make up for the absence of 
rural fall.

This past weekend I was lucky 
enough to cure my lack-of-fall blues 
with a trip to Sleepy Hollow in a friend’s 

beat-up Honda Pilot. Piling into the 
car, our main goal was to fi nd a farm 
somewhere to get our hands on some 
apples and pumpkins, but we ended 
up spending hours driving around ex-
ploring the upstate area. Driving down 
Old Sleepy Hollow Road, we came upon 
a large wooded hill sporting a wrought-
iron gate and a sign reading Briarcliff 
Manor. The recent premiere of Ameri-
can Horror Story fresh in our minds, 
we couldn’t resist checking out a place 
that shared the name of the show’s sin-
ister asylum, so we drove on in. Among 
the few winding roads we came upon 
a young naked couple, an abandoned 
powerhouse protected by an ocean 

of pricker bushes, and an unguarded 
ConEd water tower. We also explored 
a hilltop overgrown with weeds and lit-
tered with the brick and cement of a 
building long since torn down, relax-
ing on a cliffside foundation of nature-
reclaimed brick and stone. We took in 
the fantastic panoramic view of the 
Hudson Valley’s rolling hills and distant 

river (complete with 
the obligatory soaring 
hawk in the clouds), 
more than a little con-
tent with our lives. But 
what really made the 
trip to Briarcliff was 
our discovery that the 
road we had driven 
in on had been gated 
closed and locked by 
some unseen entity 
(Bloody Face? Local 
developer? You de-
cide!), forcing us to 
off-road it down the 
rather large hill to 
safety. We eventually 
found a farm where we 
picked some pump-
kins and apples too, 
which was awesome, 
but at the end of the 
day, spending time in 
the woods surrounded 
by changing leaves in 
the cool weather was 
better than anything 
we wound up buying 
at the farm.  

Fall season is the 
time to get out of the city and enjoy na-
ture. It took me a month and a half to 
fi gure it out, but it’s true. I’m not saying 
that fall sucks in NYC, I’m just saying 
you’ll be happier if you get out of the 
concrete jungle, even if it’s for a day. 
Not having cars generally makes that 
kinda diffi cult, but there’s Rose Hill and 
the Botanical Gardens at the very least, 
and the MetroNorth is always an op-
tion too. Fall season is more than just 
pumpkin spiced food stuffs and holi-
days (although Halloween and Thanks-
giving are easily the best), it’s about 
enjoying and appreciating nature while 
jumping in a goddamn pile of leaves. 

If only.....If only.....



The character’s face is covered by the 
words the “Dictionary of Pseudonyms.” 
He wears a non-descript suit and tie. 
But his black bowler hat looks just like 
the one on the front of Lemony Snick-
et’s (or is it Daniel Handler’s?) newest 
book, Who Could It Be at This Hour?

According to the Dictionary of 
Pseudonyms, Lemony Snicket is ac-
tually “Daniel Handler (1970–), U.S. 
children’s author. The writer originally 
invented his name as an alias when in-
vestigating right-wing organizations for 
his fi rst novel, The Basic Eight.” In the 
Dictionary on the same page as Snoop 
Dogg, the name Lemony Snicket has 
been used by Handler as far more than 
a pen-name or to hide his “adult novel” 
investigations. 

Since his fi rst children’s book, A Se-
ries of Unfortunate Events in 1999, 
Handler has successfully marketed the 
Lemony Snicket pseudonym as his full-
on alter-ego. At press events Handler 
“represents” Snicket — the faceless 
narrator of his fi rst series, and the “real 
author” who tells the unfortunate story 
of the three Baudelaire orphans. No-
tably, Walsh Library’s only copy of the 
Unfortunate Events had a neon sticky 
note on the cover with the scrawled and 
excessively underlined message, “Lem-
ony Snicket is Daniel Handler.” Are we 
too old for the mystery now? 

When I reserved Who Could It Be At 
This Hour? at Barnes & Noble, they as-
sured me it was a “nine and up book.” 
So when I picked it up the next day, I ex-

pected a story like Unfortunate Events: 
another account of some strange book-
centric Goth children who somehow, de-
spite the riddled explanations of Snick-
et’s dismal narrative, manage to escape 
their evil fate. But instead of the Gorey-
esque drawings in Snicket’s fi rst series, 
dark comics of black and blue illustrate 
the book that is to be the fi rst of four in 
the All The Wrong Questions series.

Just like before, I fi nished the book in 
one day. And I was happy to fi nd Snick-
et’s library fetish was still well and alive 
(like mine) — his new novel continued 

the Unfortunate Events theme “well-
read people are less likely to be evil.” 
However, where Snicket told this story 
about children in Unfortunate Events, 
Questions reverts back to his own child-
hood. Who Could It Be is an autobiog-
raphy of Lemony Snicket’s mysterious 
childhood, written by the then “almost 
thirteen year old” detective who ends 
up asking all the wrong questions to 

all the wrong deceitful people in a town 
called Stain’d-by-the Sea. 

In an interview where Daniel Handler 
was “forced to answer questions from 
USA Today,” he said, “The noir world 
feels like childhood to me. That’s when 
you begin to get the notion that the peo-
ple who are telling you the way the world 
is actually have no more clue than you 
do. You get disillusioned with your gov-
erning adults and try to fi nd your way.” 
This notion never changes throughout 
Snicket’s works. Children are always 
deceived by the bizarre type of world 
that surrounds them. Like the orphans 
in Unfortunate Events who were cease-
lessly pursued by their evil guardian 
Count Olaf, the young Snicket in Who 
Could It Be goes against his clueless 
detective mentor in the attempt to solve 
mysteries and in his free time, read 
good books.

Apart from the series, Handler still 
writes as himself. On a quick fl ip through 
of his “adult” novel, The Basic Eight, 
the words “psychosexual,” “LSD,” and 
“heroin” pop out— but their subjects are 
just as dark as the misery in the Events 
books.

But similar to the author who chang-
es his persona for each audience and 
genre, the schism between my “child” 
and “adult-hood” widened in an unfor-
tunate way as I read through the book 
— even if I was included in the “nine 
and up” category. I was happy to read 
the fi rst of the new series and catch up 
with Snicket’s “greater good” reading 
pastime. But still, from the novel’s fi rst 
page, I related to Snicket’s noir child-
hood world and his remark “I was wrong 
about all of it,” still common to me af-
ter a sloppy night (not including LSD or 
heroin) or huge college screw up. But 
unfortunately, I’m not nine years old 
anymore.

So what do you do when you are grow-
ing closer to being part of those “gov-
erning adults” who have no more of an 
idea than you do? I don’t know. And this 
seems worse than the unfortunate lives 
of Snicket’s characters. At its best, Who 
Could It Be reassured me that I could 
still use reading as my escape. But like 
Handler’s split personality across ages, 
what is there to do to escape the evils 
of “adulthood?” Join a secret society? 
Doubtful. It wasn’t even until last year 
that I came to terms with the fact that 
the CIA isn’t particularly interested 
in hiring an English major. But on this 
reading, who still has any more of a 
clue than I do? 
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by Hannah Weissenbuehler
Copy Chief

Lemony Snicket Returns With A Tale of Childhood Noir
Years later, the mysterious writer still appeals to your inner emo kid

This is the author. Not kidding.This is the author. Not kidding. 



If you didn’t make it to the Old 97’s 
“Too Far to Care” Fifteenth Anniversary 
Show at Webster Hall on October 23 (or 
the Music Hall of Williamsburg the next 
day), I honestly feel sorry for you. Not 
because you missed out on fi ve dollar 
bottles when the bartender refuses to 
give you a cup of tap water, having to 
wipe your hands on your jeans to avoid 
the icy glare of the paper-towel-hoarding 
bathroom attendants, or getting bruises 
on your elbows from leaning on the bar-
ricade, but because you must live a very 
sad, empty life.

Perhaps you had a better way to spend 
your Tuesday evening, but I couldn’t 
imagine what that might be as I watched 
lead singer Rhett Miller open for his 
own band with a brief solo set that got 
the folks who showed up early smiling 
and bopping along. He fi nished off his 
warm up act with the song popularized 
by Johnny Cash that gave his band their 
name, “Wreck of the Old 97.” Miller told 

Rolling Stone earlier this year about the 
inspiration: “Johnny took it and he did 
this thing with it that, again, I’ve stolen 
for my entire songwriting career, where 
you take a dark subject and you present 
it in a really fun way.”

After Old 97’s producer Salim Noural-
lah’s defi nitely more alt than country 
band The Travoltas gave a cute, enter-
taining performance in matching tan 
suits, and the rest of the audience fi led 
in, the headliners came out with tons of 
enthusiasm. And in Rhett Miller’s case 
tons of perspiration, to play their 1997 
alt-country album Too Far to Care, my 
personal favorite. As my mother said in 
her text message review of the Old 97’s 
concert my father dragged her to, “That 
cutie Rhett has a lot of energy!” At every 
show I’ve seen him play without fail, his 
shirt is soaked and his hair is dripping 
with sweat within the fi rst ten minutes.

Along with the album in its entirety, the 
band extended the night of rock and roll 
with ten more songs including a cover of 
“Mama Tried” by Merle Haggard and fan 
favorites like “Every Night is Friday Night 

(Without You)” and “Doreen.” They even 
came back out for a short encore with 
two extra songs and a fi nal performance 
of the fi rst song of the evening, track 
number one on Too Far to Care, “Time-
bomb.” This tune is a perfect example 
of an exciting representation of a moody 
theme with the upbeat refrain: “Having 
her on my brain’s like getting hit by a 
train, / She’s gonna kill me. Oh, Celeste.”

The amped up set list ended up lasting 
almost two hours. Although the crowds 
at these shows tend to be a lot of older 
dudes, they never seem to tire of drink-
ing, dancing, and screaming along to 
what Miller describes as a mix of Johnny 
Cash and the Clash. 

While my taste is heavily infl uenced 
by my father’s music collection, I don’t 
think the Old 97’s should be written 
off as a dad band. They’ve made the 
soundtracks of television shows like 
Scrubs and Veronica Mars and while the 
band is originally from Texas, there are 
many New York City references in their 
lyrics. Most importantly, Rhett Miller is a 
total babe!
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Who: Andrew Jackson Jihad, Future 
of the Left, Jeff Rosenstock
Where: (le) poisson rouge
When: November 2 at 6:00
How Much: $13-$15
Why: What’s not to love about an 
intimate punk show? Get ready to 
mosh your little faces off to Jeff 
Rosenstock (of Bomb the Music In-
dustry!) and the acoustic angst of 
Andrew Jackson Jihad. What better 
way to cure the cabin fever you’ve 
no doubt built up thanks to Sandy?

Who: The Asteroids Galaxy tour 
Where: Music Hall of Williamsburg
When: November 11 at 8:00
How Much: $16 advance, $18 at 
the door
Why: No band combines jazz, rock, 
and blues quite the same way that 
The Asteroids Galaxy Tour does. If 
you’re up for good music and awe-
some vocals, on behalf of lead vocal-
ist, Mette Lindberg, then this is the 
show for you. The band will also be 
joined by pop artist, MillionYoung. I 
think that should be enough to have 
you buying your advance ticket now.

Who: Death Grips
Where: Music Hall of Williamsburg
When: November 12 at 8:00
How: Much: $17
Why: The genre-bending Death 
Grips are super bizarre, but tons of 
fun.  Their aggressive, funky sound 
seems like it was meant to be expe-
rienced live, in all its weird glory. Oh, 
and did I mention you can dance to 
it? Mykki Blanco opens.

Who: Yeasayer
Where: The Capitol Theatre
When: November 13, doors at 6:30, 
show at 8:00
How Much:  $20-$35
Why: Since the band got together 
in 2006, Yeasayer has been a criti-
cal darling known for bringing a 
big, psychedelic sound. Their live 
shows do not disappoint, whether 
for fans who have followed the band 
for years or more casual listeners 
who discovered the band’s hits like 
“Sunrise” through CW teen soap op-
eras. Sinkane opens.

SHOWS

On October 23, Bert Stern’s new ex-
hibit opened at Milk Studios. It is an-
other retrospective on the life of Mari-
lyn Monroe through his photographs. 
In his last show, Picturing Marilyn, he 
displayed images from his archives, 
not previously seen by the public. This 
time, in Marilyn Reinvented, he takes 
the iconic photographs of Marilyn and 
to quote a friend of mine, “remasters” 
them. 

We’ve seen the images before. 
Marilyn fl uttering about with her dress 
outstretched. Marilyn holding a Leica-
style camera. Marilyn in bed covered 
by blankets and pillows. All of which 
include her classic smile. We’ve prob-
ably seen them all at every Marilyn-
themed gallery show. So much so it 
starts to make the iconic image Mari-
lyn a bit mundane.  

But what makes this collection dif-
ferent is what is revealed to us, when 
the images come out looking new and 

somewhat ethereal with the use of 
sheer paint, vivid color, and glitter. In 

a way, the whole installation has a bit 
of a cosmic feel to it. A little unreal, but 
oh so pretty. But aside from its aes-
thetic prettiness, we get to see Marilyn 
in a different light. Normally, it is her 
smile that captivates us. But that smile 
has also served to hide what we know 

now to have been a tragically sad life 
for Marilyn. With that said, I’ve always 

seen her smile as being fake — 
there has always been some-
thing spurious about Marilyn 
in her photos. Like she’s in 
on a joke that none of us are 
aware of. The joke she’s hiding 
from us: “I’m just like you.” 

What Stern does in this 
show is reveal to us that 
joke. He helps us to see the 
real Marilyn. As my friend 
remarked about a photo “She 
looks...human.” By placing 
the beloved Marilyn in these 
bizarre backgrounds and 
adding a grand amount of 
color, sparkle, and pop to her 
clothing and jewelry — a way 

of putting her in another spectrum 
of reality — he’s brought her down to 
our level, where we can see her for 
who she really was: a person. A per-
son despite the fl ash and beyond 
the sparkle. And most importantly, 
beyond that smile.

Marilyn Monroe Sparkles and Shines in New Exhibit
Bert Stern revisits the iconic image of Marilyn in “Marilyn Reinvented”

Old 97’s: The Band You Can Take Home to Mom
More than just your dad’s band, Old 97’s rock the house at anniversary show

by Suzette A. Dorrielan
Arts Co-Editor

by Chloe Rickert
Staff Dad



The most basic aspects of science, in-
cluding the very energy fl ow that keeps us 
all alive, are controlled by chaos. Howev-
er, we very rarely take the time to analyze 
and understand this chaos, and the effect 
it has on our lives. However, photojournal-
ist Enrique Metinides, along with eleven 
other artists, confront this theme the ex-
hibition The Rituals of Chaos at the Bronx 
Museum of the Arts. Their work portrays a 
deeper understanding of chaos in urban 
locations - the tragic, the joyful, and the 
unexplainable.

The photographs in Rituals depict a 
variety of urban scenes, from dancers to 
deaths, all within the streets of urban ar-
eas around the world. The people in the 
photographs range from concert-goers 
to victims of car crashes. Through these 
many different situations, Rituals illumi-
nates the contrast between the individual 
events of chaos in these cities, and the 
way weas individuals normally perceive 
chaos.

Considering that Metinides is a crime 
photographer in Mexico City, death is the 
main subject of the exhibit. Looking at pic-
tures of dead people is not usually con-
sidered an art form, but for some reason 
these photographs provoke very strong 
feelings from their viewers, and not ex-
clusively feelings of disgust. One piece 
by Metinides pictures an older woman, 
Bertha Ibarra Garcia, hanging herself 
from the tallest tree in Mexico City. She 
was escaping the despair she felt when 
her daughter’s father took her away to live 
with himself and his new lover. She found 
no other escape, and death was her pas-
sage into peace. Her situation was a re-
sult of the bombarding chaos around her, 
and symbolizes the difference between 
an outsider’s view of the situation versus 
the reality of her emotions surrounding it. 
For me, this photograph provoked both 
sadness and sympathy because it was a 
personalized view of the realities living in 
chaotic urban locations.

Across the room from the photograph 
of Bertha’s death is a video presenting a 
group of young boys breakdancing on the 
streets of Jamaica, fi lmed by videogra-
pher Peter Dean Rickards. Rickards uses 
special techniques, such as backing the 
video with classical music and making 
the movements slower and smoother, to 

illustrate the beauty of these boys’ danc-
ing. But behind the beauty, you can still 
pick out the chaos represented in their 
location. Electrical wires covered the 
sky and broken bikes layered the same 
ground on which they danced. Massive 
speakers released the presumably loud 
and intrusive music that they were danc-
ing to. But that is not what I saw when I 
looked at the dancers. What I saw was 
their passion, their smiles. Their captiva-

tion by not only the music, but their hu-
man need to express themselves. These 
dancers transformed their situation of 
urban chaos into one of personality and 
individuality.

Both Bertha’s death and the perfor-
mance of these dancers were isolated 
occurrences of chaos. Sadness, despair, 
and love were the emotions I felt when I 
looked at these photographs. I felt some-
thing stronger than judgement, a more 
human feeling of empathy and connec-
tion. Bertha and the dancers human-
ized suffering, in ways that are otherwise 
judged as solely events of danger. It ex-
emplifi es that our perception of chaos is 
complicated and not something which we 
can judge without attempt in a to analyze 
beyond fi rst glance. A fi rst reaction to a sit-
uation of chaos may be a fear of danger. 
People tend to back away from chaotic sit-
uations in hopes of escaping the effects 
that they may have. It is ignorant, yes, but 
it is a common response to not want to be 
incorporated in a circumstance that could 
make your own life less safe. At second 
glance, one might instead feel sympathy, 

a human connection that surpasses the 
automatic judgement of a chaotic area. 
Right here at Fordham we can experience 
both the judgements and true emotions 
that chaos evokes in urban locations, in-
cluding our home in the Bronx.

Shootings, stabbing, robberies... all 
situations that scare away Fordham stu-
dents from the environment surround-
ing our gates. In reality, those situations 
are not only icons of danger and chaos. 

They are results of hurt, pain and suffer-
ing of other people, other humans. Chaos 
should not represent an urban location or 
a culture, instead it should be seen in in-
dividual situations and on a more person-
al level. In Rituals, the essence of chaos is 
presented as a series of personable situ-
ations. Each man, woman and child has 
their own photograph, there own means 
of telling their story. Through these exam-
ples we can fi nd connections that put a 
stop to our original judgement, and pos-
sibly venture into locations we may have 
previously avoided.

Chaos is a complex, but necessary as-
pect of life. Because there is no use in 
escaping this chaos or destroying it, it is 
important to do our best to understand 
where it comes from. Rituals gives a vi-
sual touch to humanity present in chaos, 
and separates the many circumstances 
that together make up our perceived view 
of urban living. Through this, those who 
witness these photographs have a closer 
look into what chaos really means not 
only in the eyes of the observer but in the 
hearts of those living through it.
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EVENTS

What: Election Night!
Where: Anywhere in the US (let’s in-
clude Puerto Rico too just because)
When: November 6
How Much: A great deal of emotions
Why: Because it’s your right as an 
American to give a shit if you want 
to about whether or not we have 
to deal with Romney or Obama for 
four years. It can be a highly amus-
ing day, full of a variety of drinking 
games and crying fi ts, depending 
on how much you invest in it. Have 
fun out there, unless you’re voting 
for Romney. 

What: Get It Out There
Where: Brooklyn Academy of Music
When: November 7, at 9 PM
How Much: Free
Why: Taking place during NY Com-
edy Week, BAM in conjunction with 
IFC will be presenting emerging co-
medians experimenting with their 
sets and providing new and fresh 
material. Comedians that will per-
form include Sara Schaefer, Andy 
Ross, and a special guest! Now you 
have to go, if you want to fi nd out 
who the special guest is. Ok, if not 
for this surprise guest, how about 
to have a great time and to get 
some laughes in. 

What: New York Comedy Festival
Where: Various venues in New York
When: November 7-11
How Much: Ranges between $0-
$60
Why: You need a reason to check  
out New York’s biggest event for 
comedy? Ok, how about Ricky Ger-
vais, Aziz Ansari, Robin Williams, 
Marlon and Shawn Wayans, and 
Kevin Hart, just to name a few.  
Some of these big name comedi-
ans may cost about $45 to $60 for 
a show. But there will be some free 
events including an event with duo 
Key and Peele (The Key and Peele 
Show) at NYU. This is sure to be 
a great event. And after the past 
weeks of brutal exams, we could all 
use a few laughs.

by Zoe Sakas
Staff Chaos Theorist

Bronx Museum Puts Chaos on Display in New Exhibit
Rituals explores the notion of chaos in urban areas around the world

Man and DogMan and Dog: an example of urban chaos : an example of urban chaos 
by New York photographer Jamel Shabazz.by New York photographer Jamel Shabazz.



Are you a fan of demons, aliens, mu-
tants, Nazis, crazy nuns, and a serial killer 
who wears the face of his victims? Are you 
fond of sexual perversions and generally 
offensive material? If so, congratulations, 
because the new season of American 
Horror Story was lovingly spawned just for 
you! After months of anticipation, Ryan 
Murphy’s ode to all things terrifying has 
fi nally returned, and the results seem very 
promising. But can the show’s new setting 
and theme ultimately deliver the same 
scares and depraved entertainment as 
the fi rst season? The third episode is slat-
ed to premiere Halloween, so let’s break 
down the good and the bad of American 
Horror Story: Asylum’s fi rst two episodes.

So in case you’re not aware, this season 
of FX’s horror anthology is set in an East 
coast sanitarium circa 1964.  Many cast 
members from last season have returned, 
including Jessica Lange and Evan Peters, 
who play entirely new characters. First off, 
lets talk about the modern day stuff with 
Adam Levine and Jenna Dewan Tatum. I 
don’t think I’ve ever been as happy with 
a television show as I was when Adam 

Levine was dismembered not fi ve min-
utes into the fi rst episode. It was really, 
REALLY satisfying, especially after he and 
his character’s wife made a load of bad 
doctor puns (“are you ready for your injec-
tion?”) while hav-
ing sex in an aban-
doned asylum. Both 
episodes have pre-
miered with these 
two characters, and 
honestly, I feel like 
they’re the worst 
part. I don’t really 
give a fuck about 
them. 

Second, it feels 
like there are a lot 
more characters 
and story arcs this 
season, so I’m ea-
ger to see if the 
show’s creators can 
tie them all together 
in a satisfying manner by the fi nale, or if 
they’ll fall fl at. In the fi rst season, there 
was a well defi ned mystery with a bunch of 
weird stuff happening in conjunction (how 
will the ghosts affect the Harmons,) but so 
far I’m not really sure where this season is 

headed at all. Also, though we’re only two 
episodes in, I feel like the show has been 
more preoccupied with horror homages 
(which are still fun) than with character 
development. Then again that’s how the 

fi rst few episodes of the fi rst season were, 
so I’m sure it won’t be a problem.

Now onto the good, which is pretty much 
everything else. Bloody Face is scary, and 
it looks like his (or her) identity is one of 
the central mysteries of this season. Bri-

arcliff and all its employees really deliver, 
especially Jessica Lange, who manages 
to be sadistic yet captivating once again. 
Essentially, American Horror Story: Asy-
lum does what a horror series should do: 
offer up an abundance of atmosphere, 
blood and gore, interesting characters, 
and the occasional scare. Even though 
we don’t know very much about any of 
the inmates or administration of Briarcliff, 
they’re all still interesting to watch for their 
respective few minutes of screen time. 
The characters are certainly better than 
anyone on the Walking Dead, who either 
(if you’re a man) yell at and kill people, or, 
(if you’re a woman) talk about, fi ght over, 
or worry about the men. Despite the fact 
that I tune into Walking Dead every week, 
I don’t ever expect it to be great, and it 
usually isn’t.  

So despite the few reservations I have 
about the season, I’m confi dent American 
Horror Story will deliver gory goodness 
and remain the best horror show on televi-
sion in the weeks to come. Lets just hope 
the show’s story arcs manage to not spiral 
out of control, and that Adam Levine is put 
through more torture in episodes to come. 

Something new and fascinating oc-
curred in Hollywood in the spring of 
last year; a movie called Bridesmaids 
was released, that was both written 
by and starring several talented and 
(gasp) hilarious women. And just like 
that, funny women are the lead stars 
in primetime television shows and 
blockbuster hits. Shows like New Girl, 
Girls, and Two Broke Girls, and mov-
ies like Pitch Perfect are taking advan-
tage of our culture’s resurrected love 
for witty women. 

No stranger to comedy, Mindy Kaling 
rose to fame in 2003’s Matt & Ben, an 
off-Broadway show written and star-
ring the young comedienne and her 
best friend. Soon after, Kaling landed 
a job as a writer on the American ad-
aptation of The Offi ce. As well as play-
ing the pop-culture obsessed Kelly Ka-

poor; Kaling also wrote and produced 
several episodes of the Emmy Award 
winning comedy series. 

In the land of funny ladies, Kaling is 
bringing something even more unique 
to the table. In her debut sitcom, The 
Mindy Project, Kaling portrays a thirty-
something OB/GYN who seeks to bal-
ance her blossoming career and her 
oftentimes klutzy love life. In 2012, 
it’s an unfortunate fact that a woman 
of color being portrayed as educated, 
independent, and an all-around kick 
ass lady is hard to fi nd in mainstream 
entertainment. After all, the last show 
to be written by and star a woman of 
color was Wanda At Large, nearly a 
decade ago in 2003. But Kaling does 
not let her Indian-American heritage 
defi ne her character. The only mention 
of the fact that she isn’t white comes 
in the pilot episode, in which she 
drunkenly rides her bike in the middle 
of the street and shouts, “Racist!” at 

the a driver who honks at her. The butt 
of the joke is our culture’s tendency 
to throw the word “racist” around, 
with no valid backing. She manages to 
create a truly dynamic and universal 
character in Mindy Lahiri, a woman 
who yearns to fi nd her Mr. Right but 
isn’t opposed to enjoying Mr. Right 
Now, a woman who bravely challeng-
es the “boys club” in the workplace, 
and, most importantly, a woman who 
is a work in progress (ergo the show’s 
title The Mindy Project). Her charac-
ter sleeps with her lady killer British 
coworker, knowing full well that she 
shouldn’t, but knowing it’s exactly 
what she wants. She expects her male 
coworkers to refer to her as “Doctor” 
like she refers to them. Finally, she ac-
knowledges her fl aws and practically 
fl aunts them, with hilarity ensuing.  

Kaling could have easily tailored her 
show to fi t her unique experience as a 
fi rst generation Indian-American, but 

instead she creates a relatable char-
acter with which women of all races 
and backgrounds can relate. It’s re-
freshing to see one’s distinct culture 
not used as a punch line, which is still 
an unfortunate reoccurrence in our 
culture today.

As a young Hispanic woman, it’s 
invigorating to see someone repre-
senting a minority without the taint of 
stereotypes and clichés. As a pre-teen 
being inspired and made to laugh to 
tears by the likes of Chelsea Handler 
and Margaret Cho, the day has arrived 
for women to be seen as comedic 
equals to men. Now, as a young adult, 
I yearn for the day that a Hispanic 
woman isn’t merely offered the role of 
a crime-witnessing housemaid on Law 
& Order. Hopefully, studios support-
ing funny women  is not a fad, and the 
movement towards equal representa-
tion for women and minorities in en-
tertainment continues.
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Mindy Kaling experiences great post-Offi ce success with her funny ditzy new character
If You Aren’t Watching The Mindy Project, It’s Time to Start

by Monica Cruz
Staff Feminist

Season two is sure to please with creepy, mysterious stuff and Adam Levine getting dismembered
American Horror Story Makes A Glorious and Thoroughly Scary Return

by Gibson Merrick
News Co-Editor

Won’t be fully satisfi ed till we see thisWon’t be fully satisfi ed till we see this



 The South Bronx neighborhood of 
Melrose was once a teeming work-
ing class neighborhood defined by 
narrow blocks lined with brick ten-
ement buildings. That was the Mel-
rose of old. The Melrose before the 
war years that left much of the South 
Bronx decimated. Those densely 
built blocks, building by building 
were transformed into fields of rub-
ble, trash, and burnt out ruins. Semi-
cleared asphalt lanes dotted with 
broken street lights were evidence 
of a city government that gave up 
and retreated. This was once a place 
that was largely isolated and ignored 
by various city administrations con-
vinced that reinvestment would be 
not only wasteful but crazy. Much of 
that changed beginning in the late 
nineties as the city reclaimed con-
trol and began devoting large sums 
of investment dollars and tax credits 
towards rebuilding this once great 
working class neighborhood. 

It’s hard to take issue with what 
the city has done in the last decade. 
The transformation and revitaliza-
tion of Melrose is nothing short of 
stunning. Thousands of new subsi-
dized housing units have taken the 
place of desolation and desperation. 
New schools and parks serve the 

community that is finally reclaiming 
a sense of place in the city and in 
the borough. There’s no denying that 
the City Planning Department devot-
ed a good deal of time in addition 
to the work of concerned citizens 
to build a new Melrose more in line 
with suitable living standards. The 
neighborhood police station, once 
nicknamed Fort Apache, has since 
become reintegrated into healthy 
surroundings. Nevertheless, the leg-
acy of Fort Apache is still very pres-
ent in Melrose as one can see in the 

designs of many of its new buildings. 
An unfortunate emphasis on se-

curity and limited access points to 
new housing facilities gives certain 
blocks in the neighborhood a defi-
nitely cold and inhuman feel. One 

can feel the difference in energy 
between the newly built blocks and 
those that remained largely intact 
through the troubles. It must be said 
that the new towers in Melrose are 
much better than the towers in the 
park style that once defined public 
housing in New York, but they still 
have flaws. Facades on these sterile 
mid-rise dormitories are repetitive 
and dull, a point that emphasizes 
the limited design budgets devoted 
to revitalizing Melrose. Street level 
retail seems aimed at luring large 
chains like Pioneer and Duane 
Reade, rather than the small locally-
owned storefronts that give a neigh-
borhood a true sense of community 
and authenticity, for lack of a better 
term. As if to emphasize the point, 
many of the retail spaces in the 
newer buildings are vacant and un-
finished. Block after block of blank 
wall space leaves passersby bored 
and displeased while older blocks 
with front steps and small stores ex-
cite the eyes and the mind with vari-
ety and life. 

There is no question about the 
appreciation on the part of local 
residents with the changes. Of the 

number with whom I spoke to about 
their thoughts about the new de-
signs, people universally responded 
with praise for the projects and de-
light at the growing number of resi-
dents, shoppers, and city services 

that seemingly came attached. They 
acknowledged that designs seemed 
plain and that the city had periodi-
cally didn’t engage in placing final 
touches on projects, but that ulti-
mately they liked where they lived.

Their concerns were more directed 
towards demands for an improved 
police force and more frequent 
sanitation coverage. Those are un-
derstandable concerns, but we 
must not simply settle for the bare 
minimum when it comes to con-
structing and designing subsidized 
housing developments. Via Verde, 
a new development at 156th Street 
and Brook Avenue breaks all of the 
rules of affordable housing with its 
sleek design and smartly placed 
roof top gardens and solar panels. 
Unfortunately, the project came with 
a steep price tag that has since 
been deemed intolerably high and 
it seems unlikely that anything of its 
nature will rise again in Melrose for 
quite some time. 

Oddly enough, the places in Mel-
rose that seemed the healthiest 
and most vital were not those that 
received huge sums of government 
dollars for development. I am not 

going to argue that all of the new 
construction is bad. It is fantastic 
and it is good that the city has put 
in the time and effort to build such a 
clean and safe living space for tens 
of thousands of Bronx residents. 

That said, many of their new public 
spaces fail and are almost hostile to 
the notion of sitting and congregat-
ing with others. Windswept pedes-
trian plazas and gated playgrounds 
are juxtaposed to vibrant and clut-
tered community gardens where 
older men mingle, drink beer, grill 
out, and grow plants. A city commis-
sioned park at 161st and Elton Av-
enue was strewn with trash, but not 
a soul was to be found. A few blocks 
away, a fenced lush forest dotted 
with growing beds was filled with 
men playing dominoes and drink-
ing beer. Next door to the splendid 
Via Verde development, the cracked 
glass-strewn sidewalk was lined with 
vans of people having picnics on the 
sidewalk and grilling. What did I take 
from this? It was that the best public 
spaces in Melrose weren’t created 
by the state but by the people work-
ing and playing in spite of what the 
state had deemed good for them. 

To those interested in seeing what 
a positive effect investment can have 
in mediocre housing, then Melrose 
is your place. The reserved blocks 
of town homes and apartment build-
ings are indubitably superior to ruins 
or uncared for tenements, but this 
housing infill has hardly the variety 
or vibrancy of residential blocks sur-
rounding the teeming Hub neighbor-
hood just south of Melrose. Once 
vital corridors have been closed off 
or diverted in the hopes of traffic 
and crime management. The result 
may have had positive effects on 
crime statistics, but have left many 
blocks feeling isolated and difficult 
to reach. So as New York marches 
forward with redevelopment in every 
direction, let us hope that the city 
takes pause and learns from Mel-
rose how not to reinvest in a com-
munity. Surely receiving more input 
from residents in addition to a de-
creased emphasis on building for 
security will allow for better renewed 
communities in the future. 
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by John O’Neill
News Co-Editor

The newly rebuilt Melrose neighborhood is better than before, but lacks in variation and depth
New Housing Projects in the South Bronx Miss the Mark on Design

The best public spaces in 
Melrose weren’t created by 
the state but by the peo-
ple working and playing in 
spite of what the state had 
deemed good for them.

Poor design. 
Great atmosphere.
Would visit again.
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In true holiday spirit, we at the pa-
per staff got to talking about stuff that 
generally scares the shit out of us. So 
here’s our sampling of terrifying sto-
ries, ripe from our crazy lives and per-
fect for re-telling at your neighborhood 
bonfi re.
I Don’t Practice Santeria
by Liz O’Malley

Opinions Co-Editor
Back in high school my closest group 

of pals and I had a “spot” for doing 
“things.” It was located in a round-
about in a forest preserve just outside 
the city. As you can probably infer, 
sketchy places attract 
not only sketchy teen-
agers, but butt-loads of 
sketchy adults. Lots of 
creepy dudes would hang 
around there looking 
to a) sell drugs, b) have 
sex with someone they 
picked up, c) use your 
imagination. For the most 
part people kept their 
sketch to themselves and 
things were okay.

So my story begins at 
the bottom of a ravine 
in this forest preserve. 
It had just rained so the 
Des Plaines River fl ooded 
over, making the forest 
bed a shallow lake. My 
friend Clayton found a big 
stick and began poking at 
something that was peek-
ing out of the watery abyss. He hoisted 
it up onto dry land and gradually prod-
ded and poked the bag open. Inside 
was one of the most disturbing things I 
had ever seen in real life: the remnants 
of what appeared to be some kind of 
ritual, like Santeria but scarier.

Inside the plastic bag were a couple 
of bloody t-shirts. Inside the bloody t-
shirts were a pair of little girl’s panties, 
a sippy cup, a baseball cap, some burnt 
candles, a short length of rope, a long, 
sharp knife, and, last but not least, a 
fully feathered chicken with its head 
cut off. At sixteen life had given me 
the best present a girl could ask for: a 

panic disorder. I couldn’t breathe and I 
was shaking uncontrollably. I immedi-
ately began to feel lightheaded before 
my vision turned to black and white. 
I thought I was dying at the hands of 
some spooky ritual, and I fainted.
Hocus Pocus Hair Petter
by Monica Cruz
Staff Put a Spell on You

‘Twas a typical Friday night a few 
weeks ago: my friends and I getting 
wasted on cheap vodka and watered 
down Bud Light at Tinkers. While con-
versing with some fellow freshmen, 
I felt my hair being petted. Though 

drunk, I was aware of the fact that I am 
not a domesticated animal so I turned 
to see the person who had mistaken 
me for a tabby cat.

I came face-to-face with a belliger-
ent, middle-aged brunette. I shrank 
away as she began to shout about my 
outfi t. “CUUUTEEEE DRESS!! YOUUUU 
DRESS LIKE I DID WHEN I WAS YOUR 
AGE!!” she sputtered while trying not 
to spill her vodka cranberry. The terri-
fying drunk housewife of Tremont con-
tinued, “ENJOY IT WHILES YOU’RRRE 
YOUNGGGG!!” Apparently, the petting 
was a desperate attempt to steal my 

youth. It was all very Hocus Pocus.
This past weekend, I met some girls 

who claimed the same woman assault-
ed them the night before. Alas, the tale 
of the drunken woman at Tinkers con-
tinues, terrifying young patrons whilst 
getting crunk.
the paper’s Massive Computer 
Failure
by Marisa Carroll

Co-Editor-in-Chief
My scariest experience comes from 

right here at the paper’s HQ. Late on 
a Sunday night in April—late as in very 
late, as in roosters crowing, technically 

Monday morning late—the paper had 
just wrapped up its fourth issue of the 
semester. We’d crossed our t’s, dot-
ted our i’s, and fi nalized work on our 
Respect for Week bingo card. We were 
ready to print and we were psyched. 

Not to get too inside baseball on this, 
because it will surely bore most, but in 
order to change an issue from a col-
lection of computer data to a fresh-off-
the-presses print publication, we play 
around with fi le formatting and send 
a giant PDF to our fabulous printing 
service (we <3 you, Five Star) via their 
server. This is incredibly easy, made 
diffi cult only by the frazzled exhaustion 

one might experience at three a.m. on 
a Monday.

Oh, you know what else makes this 
diffi cult? When all your computers 
break simultaneously, alerting you that 
you may no longer access your own 
fi les! Imagine your laptop crashing af-
ter working all night on that term pa-
per, except instead it is a project that 
at least twenty people have been work-
ing on for days that is meant for public 
consumption. You can’t just throw to-
gether another draft. In this scenario, 
your term paper’s deadline involves an 
outside contractor you owed roughly a 
thousand dollars for their term paper 
printing services. Yeah, this is pretty 
much the worst.

 After extended talks with IT, it turned 
out the problem was related to an 
external server, something that we 
neither created nor could solve. We 
managed to MacGyver the fi les off the 
machines through cyber trickery, bring 
them over to new computers, and still 
meet our print deadline. We survived 
unscathed—as is usually the result of 
non-violent, mostly inconvenient scary 
moments. Still, that was a truly terrify-
ing experience.
Runs 4 Rams
by Gibson Merrick

News Co-Editor
The most scared I’ve ever been was 

last week in the fi rst fl oor bathroom 
in Dealy. I had Ram Van duty and was 
walking towards Bathgate when BAM: 
imminent diarrhea. Abruptly running 
into Dealy, I was delighted to fi nd the 
building deserted and that the bath-
room had a working lock. Simple 
pleasures. So there I was, letting the 
brown faucet run, when suddenly the 
overhead light went off. Fuck. The next 
few moments were spent spastically 
waving my arms to no avail, hoping for 
the bathroom to acknowledge my pres-
ence. I was all alone in the dark. That’s 
when I noticed there wasn’t any toilet 
paper save for the fl oor scraps. And if 
that wasn’t enough I noticed the lock 
was mysteriously unlatched. It was in 
that moment that I came to know what 
real terror is.

Discovery of the Fountain of Youth.Discovery of the Fountain of Youth.



page 22 the paper october 31, 2012

Titus Andronicus
Local Business
Dan Murphy

When announcing the tour to support 
their latest release, Titus Andronicus 
declared on their Tumblr that “PUNK IS 
BACK.” This sentiment not only informs 
Local Business, but also hurts it. In the 
past, Titus hasn’t just 
been a bunch of punk 
kids plugging straight 
into crappy sounding 
amps and screaming 
into a microphone. 
Titus didn’t shy away 
from production tech-
niques-- they em-
braced making their 
music more sonically 
fulfi lling. This new 
mindset, explained by frontman Patrick 
Stickles as “no-nonsense, just fi ve guys 
rocking out,” is actually a step back-
wards, making this album their weak-
est release to date-- not a bad album, 
but not a good Titus album. 

The most redeeming thing about this 
album is the quality of the lyrics. The 
fi rst song, “Ecce Homo” starts with 

the lines, “I think by now we’ve estab-
lished/That everything is inherently 
worthless” thus invoking the existential 
Patrick Stickles lyric-writing that we’ve 
come to know and love. The fi rst three 
songs are the most cohesive, bringing 
forth a poppier style than they’ve at-
tempted before. Then, some thing start 
to fall apart. There are two repetitious 

songs evoking “The en-
emy is everywhere!” 
mantra from The Moni-
tor. However, neither of 
them do anything for the 
album. Another enigma 
on Local Business is the 
song “My Eating Disor-
der.” It’s set up in the be-
ginning like a Titus stan-
dard, but then steers 
into a Maiden-esque 

harmonized guitar solo breakdown. It’s 
kind of awesome, but makes no sense 
on a Titus song. 

At forty-nine minutes in length, I 
would say that a decent amount of 
the material on this album could have 
been cut. There’s a least three songs 
that aren’t fully realized, making the 
whole “Let’s just rock out!” mindset 

one that doesn’t work for this band. It 
leaves us with an underproduced, un-
fulfi lling work. We all know that Titus is 
better than that. 

Taylor Swift
Red
Will Speros

Unlike the majority of people, I’m 
pretty indifferent about Taylor Swift.  
Sure, her music is defi nitely not for ev-
erybody, but it’s hard to deny that no 
one else makes cute, innocent country-
pop ballads half as good as she does.  
That genre may be horrible, but she 
is undoubtedly the best at it and her 
music has really improved as time has 
gone on--that is, until now.  I am thor-
oughly unimpressed with Red, Swift’s 
fourth studio album.  It’s hard for me 
to admit, because I love to play devil’s 
advocate for her, but there are very few 
compliments I’m willing to give it.  It 
lacks any of the quirkiness or unique-
ness we’ve come to expect from Swift, 
and all emotion feels phoned in.

The opener is a huge tease; “State of 
Grace” was captivating right from the 
start, and it gave me the expectation 
that the whole album would feature 
this exciting, mature sound.  Unfor-
tunately, “State of Grace” is about as 
good as Red gets.  The album contin-
ues to spiral downward with its bleak-
ness.  Most of the songs are proce-
dural pop ballads that often could not 
hold my attention past the fi rst minute.  
There are cute little acoustic love bal-
lads aplenty (“Treacherous,” “Stay 
Stay Stay,” “Sad Beautiful Tragic”), but 
even these, Swift’s real niche, are just 
pretty average.  Then 
there are moments 
where the album just 
gets plain terrible.  
“I Knew You Were 
Trouble” inexplicably 
features dubstep in 
its chorus, thus mak-
ing this already lame 
song impossible to 
sit through.  “22” is 

also pretty shitty; it sounds like a song 
Ke$ha wrote for Selena Gomez.  Red 
is altogether forgettable and just very, 
very boring.

This album should really be a lot bet-
ter based on where Swift is in her ca-
reer; someone who wins Album of the 
Year clearly has talent, but the talent 
that won her such awards and praise is 
nowhere to be found on Red.  Her lyr-
ics are inherently predictable by now, 
and therefore quite boring.  Swift pours 
so much of her emotion into her songs, 
but it appears that she still needs to 
learn that getting it all down on paper 
is only the fi rst step of the process.  

Kendrick Lamar
good kid, m.A.A.d. city
Valerie Heinmets

To anyone who complains about the 
shallowness of rap or its general bland-
ness and overuse of rhymes about 
strippers, drugs, drinking, and vio-
lence, I advise you listen to Kendrick 
Lamar. The twenty-fi ve-year-old Comp-
ton, L.A. native is currently the latest 
Dr. Dre protege, embracing a very dif-
ferent side of rap than Dre’s Compton 
fl ow and Tupac’s funk-infused style.

The album opens 
with a liturgy of accept-
ing Jesus as your Lord 
and savior, a speech so 
emotional even “Jesus 
Walks”--era Kanye West 
could take notes. La-
mar continues into the 
album, musing over the 
social pressure he feels 
to be “hood” combined 
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Musical Serial 
Killers

Since it’s that time of year once 
again, we thought that you may like to 
know that some of your favorite sing-
ers have been doing some pretty nasty 
things in their spare time.

Elton John – Cannibal
You all probably heard the story 

around fi fth or sixth grade of Elton 
going to the hospital and having his 
stomach pumped because he ingest-
ed too much semen, but you’ve been 
fed a fi ction. During a routine check-
up, doctors felt bones in his abdomen 
that didn’t belong to him. Turns out 
he’d been snacking on rival perform-
ers for years.

Beyonce – Modern Day Medusa
As we all very well know, B is as close 

to perfection as a human can get. Due 
to this fact, people have been routinely 
been turned to stone after staring in 
her eyes for too long. Her fi rst victim 
was that random fourth member of 
Destiny’s Child. Ever wonder why you 
never hear about her anymore?

Nick Cave - Jack The Ripper
This prolifi c Australian god-amongst-

men has famously sang about dozens 
of murders in the past, and we be-
lieve that these are not works of fi c-
tion. They match up with real crimes, 
current and historical, leading us to 
believe that he is the modern reincar-
nation of Jack The Ripper. One of his 
most infl uential songs is called “Nick 
the Stripper,” and that’s our main 
piece of evidence. It kind of rhymes.

Henry Rollins - Vigilante
Most people have fantasies of kill-

ing the shitty people in their life, think-
ing: “wouldn’t life just be easier if this 
person didn’t exist anymore?” It just 
makes sense that Henry Rollins took it 
too far and started killing people who 
he thought were shitty (Enron CEOs, 
Westboro Baptist Church members, 
etc). Like people usually do with Black 
Flag fandom, this has been taken way 
too far.

with a desire for women and drinking, 
but in way that feels thoughtful and 
new.

This is best exemplifi ed in the excel-
lent single “Swimming Pools (Drank)” 
describing his parties as, “having pools 
full of liquor then you dive in it.” La-
mar, though, presents this world as a 
fi ght between his conscience and the 
pressure he feels to get fucked up. The 
result is a portrait of Lamar as both en-
ticed and afraid of the world of fame in 
which he fi nds himself, 
a point of view severely 
underrepresented in 
the rap game. 

The album is also 
threaded answering 
machine messages 
that add to the personal 
feel of the album. They 
feature personal con-
versations with people 
talking about rap and 
religion. By the time you’re two songs 
in, you already feel deep inside the 
mind and world of Kendrick. The album 
follows a linear narrative that follows 
him as a teenage kid to his mature-
beyond-his-years rapper with a unique 
voice.

The album, on the whole, is incred-
ibly cohesive, with a  slow pounding of 
cool beats underlying each song. This 
calm can come off as somewhat repeti-
tive after a while, however the plurality 
of voices Lamar uses keeps the ma-
terial interesting. The simple yet well-
done production allows Lamar’s voice 
and story to be heard undistracted or 
obstructed by much of the over-pro-
duction and general noise plaguing rap 
today. 

The unbeatable cool of songs like 
“Poetic Justice” and “The Art of Peer 
Pressure” combined with the sheer 
genius of 12-minute opus “Sing About 
Me, I’m Dying Of Thirst” re-affi rm La-
mar’s status as one of the most prom-
ising outsiders in hip-hop today and liv-
ing proof that the spirit of West Coast 
rap lives on. 

Neil Young
Psychedelic Pill
Connor O’Brien

Hopefully, no one will ever deny that 
Neil Young and Crazy Horse can tear 
the house down, because if I ever meet 
the person that does, they may not 
wake up the next morning. However, 
if they used this album as a defense, I 
may not be so inclined to rip their face 
off and then grumpily turn on Every-

one Knows This Is No-
where.

Psychedelic Pill is 
just kind of confusing. 
The idea of Neil reunit-
ing with one of his old 
bands to make anoth-
er record is, of course, 
very exciting. However, 
then you hear about 
some of the particu-
lars. It’s a double CD, 

rounding out at just under an hour 
and a half? There are three huge jam 
songs? The opening track is HOW long? 
28 MINUTES?? Oh God, here we go.

“Driftin’ Back” is the song in ques-
tion, and it’s not terrible, but it feels like 
a fanfare for an anticipated guest, or a 
victory lap before the race even begins. 
In fact, none of these songs are bad. 
They just overstay their welcome. The 
rest of the album has a few highlights 
among a lot of formu-
laic jamming in 4/4 
time. I’d say that the 
highlights sound like 
“old-fashioned Neil,” 
but so does the rest 
of it. This could have 
been released in 1972 
and it would have fi t in 
very nicely in their then 
small catalog. How-
ever, only after more 
than forty years could Neil release an 
album of this stature, length, and qual-
ity. It may be a confusing combination 
of factors, but at the end of the day, it’s 
almost excellent. It’s just way too damn 
long.

Black Moth Super Rainbow
Cobra Juicy
Liz O’Malley

When Black Moth Super Rainbow 
came out with Dandelion Gum in 
2007, it was the perfect jam to blunt 
ride the ‘burbs. The lyrical juxtaposi-
tion of demented and dreamy, the bold 
synth over simple beats, Tobacco’s vo-
coder vocals, and each songs generally 
unique composition made the album 
a triptastic journey full of mystery and 
wonderment. Their sound was magical, 
captivating, and, most notably, original. 
Though they maintain their basic stylis-
tic elements, the new BMSR album Co-
bra Juicy seems a bit too much like a 
recycled, dance-pop version of its past 
self.

From the fi rst track “Windshield 
Smasher,” the album seemed more 
like some kind of generic dance beat 
shit, overshadowing their natural 
sound and having it incorporated more 
than infused. I found myself getting 
restless while listening through this, 
mostly because something unname-
able was missing. The harder sound 
might have been what led to this al-
bums shortcomings, where the beats 
were either too similar to each other or 
just. Cobra Juicy seems to be aiming at 
dance tracks more than a sit back and 
relax.

I do have to say that 
though I’m slightly dis-
appointed in the con-
tent, this album does 
have some sick songs. 
“Spraypaint,” “Psychic 
Love Damage,” and 
“The Healing Power of 
Nothing” were all pretty 
close to the Black Moth 
I know and love. Overall 
the album was kind of 

off-putting, but still very listenable. If 
you’re having some kind of weird, drug 
induced dance party, I’d recommend 
giving it a chance.
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